ESTIMATION OF ENERGY OF EUCALYPTUS PLANTATIONS FOR

FUELWOOD SUPPLY TO TEA FACTORIES

IN NANDI COUNTY (KENYA)

BY

JOHN OCHIENG OWUOR

A THESIS SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF SCIENCE IN FORESTRY (FOREST TROPICAL BIOLOGY AND SILVICULTURE) OF THE DEPARTMENT OF FORESTRY AND WOOD SCIENCE, UNIVERSITY OF ELDORET, KENYA

AUGUST, 2018

DECLARATION

DECLARATION BY THE CANDIDATE

This thesis is my original work and has not been presented for a degree in any University. No part of this thesis may be reproduced without the prior written permission of the author and/or University of Eldoret

JOHN OCHIENG OWUOR

NRM/PGF/002/11

Sign..... Date.....

Declaration by the supervisors

This thesis has been submitted for examination with our approval as university supervisors.

Prof. Balozi Kirongo Bekuta

Sign	Date
Department of Forestry and Wood Science, Uni	versity of Eldoret

Mr. Jacob O. Mbego

Sign..... Date

Department of Forestry and Wood Science, University of Eldoret

DEDICATION

I dedicate this work to my beloved wife Sarah Ochieng and my dear children Kin, Collitedra, Dorcas, Ann and Uvialia for diligent love and compassion they showed me during that difficult period whilst I was compiling this report.

ABSTRACT

Trees and woodlots in plantation establishments are prominent features for wood biomass. In Kenya fuelwood remains the major supplier of energy, making its contribution to total energy supply crucial. However, there is paucity of information and lack of research initiatives on the how fuelwood help in meeting household and industrial energy demands in Kenya. This study determined the biomass energy supply to Nandi Tea Factories from plantations of eucalyptus situated at Eastern Produce Kenya (EPK). Specifically, the study determined: the standing volume of eucalypts plantations of different ages at EPK, variation in proximate and calorific values as a function of age, and developed tree biomass and volume models above ground biomass equation. Four trees were randomly selected from each age group for destructive sampling to enable biomass and proximate value determination. The mean height ranged from 8 to 40 m, dbh from 7 to 25 cm while the standing volume ranged from 15.86 to 736.88 m³ ha⁻¹. The results revealed significant differences among age (P = 0.0001), calorific value (P = 0.0001), volatile matter (P = 0.0001), ash content (P = 0.0001)= 0.0001), fixed carbon (P = 0.0001), desorption (P = 0.0001) and absorption (P = 0.0001). The mean ash content ranged from 0.49 to 0.97%, volatile content was 70.1 to 70.67%, desorption ranged between 0.03 to 0.09%, absorption content ranged from 0.02 to 0.09%, fixed carbon was 10.64 to 10.09% and calorific value w ranged from 18.53 to 19.57 Mj/kg. Ash varied negatively with age The mean ash content, desorption and absorption of E. grandis plantation decreased with increasing age of the trees while the volatile content, fixed carbon and calorific values increased with increasing age of the trees. Tree volume was best described by the function Tree biomass increased with volume of the forest plantation as fitted using regression. The tree biomass and volume were positively correlated with a regression coefficient (\mathbf{R}^2) of 0.9736. There was a sigmoid relationship between the standing volume and tree age. The recommended harvesting age should be 10 years as determined by the energy content of the trees and further research is needed to know the contribution of the soil organic components and plantation management practices in Eucalyptus plantations as they impact on the amount of biomass and hence the energy content.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DECLARATIONii
DEDICATIONiii
ABSTRACTiv
TABLE OF CONTENTSv
LIST OF FIGURES
LIST OF ANNEXES
LIST OF ABREVIATIONSxii
OPERATIONAL DEFINITION OF TERMSxiii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTxiv
CHAPTER ONE
INTRODUCTION
1.1 Background of the study1
1.2 Statement of the problem
1.3 Justification of the study
1.4 Objectives of the study6
1.4.1 Main objective6
1.4.2. Specific objectives
1.5 Research hypotheses
CHAPTER TWO
LITERATURE REVIEW7
2.1 Energy consumption and biomass energy supply7
2.2 Tree volumes estimations and equations11
2.3 Proximate and calorific value of trees and plantations
2.3.1 Proximate values of trees

2.3.2 Calorific value	17
2.3.3 Moisture content	18
2.3.4 Ash content	19
2.3.4 Volatile matter	19
2.3.6 Absorption and desorption	20
2.4 Tree biomass models	22
CHAPTER THREE	26
MATERIALS AND METHODS	26
3.1 Study area	26
3.1.1 Background, Location and Area	26
3.1.2 Climate	27
3.1.3 Topography and soils	27
3.1.4 Economic activities	27
3.2 Experimental Design	29
3.2.1 Eucalyptus plantation inventory	29
3.2.2 Proximate and calorific value measurement	30
3.2.3 Above ground tree biomass and volume model	34
3.3 Data analysis	36
3.3.1 Eucalyptus plantation Inventory	36
3.3.2 Estimation of CAI and MAI	36
3.3.3 Effect of age on proximate and calorific values	37
3.3.4 Volume and Biomass Modelling Equations	37
CHAPTER FOUR	38
RESULTS	
4.1 Standing volume of the eucalypt plantations of various ages at EPK	

4.2 Variation in proximate and calorific value as a function of age of the eucalypt
trees in EPK plantations41
4.2.1 Ash content of the woody biomass
4.2.2 Volatile content
4.2.3 Desorption PCT of the woody biomass
4.2.4 Absorption PCT content
4.2.5 Fixed carbon content
4.2.6 Mean calorific value
4.3 Tree biomass and volume model for eucalypts in EPK plantations
CHAPTER FIVE
DISCUSSION
5.1 Standing volume of the existing eucalypt plantations of various ages at EPK54
5.2 Variation in proximate and calorific value as a function of age of the eucalypt
trees in EPK plantations57
5.3 Tree biomass models for eucalypts in EPK plantations
CHAPTER SIX61
CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS61
6.1 Conclusions
6.2 Recommendations
REFERENCES
ANNEXES

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 4.14: Plot of <i>Eucalyptus grandis</i> fixed carbon by age at the EPK49	
Figure 4.15: Mean (\pm SD) and Tukey's separation of the calorific value content of <i>E</i> .	
grandis at various ages50	
Figure 4.16: Scatterplot of <i>E. grandis</i> calorific value by age at the EPK Tea Estates 51	
Figure 4.17: Scatterplot of the relationships between biomass and age of the forest52	
Figure 4.18: Scatterplot of the relationship between tree biomass and volume	
Figure 4.18: Measured biomass (B), and calculated biomass from the volume	
equations against tree age53	

LIST OF ANNEXES

Annex 1: Summary outputs for simple linear regression between standing
volume and dbh of the tree plantations87
Annex 2: Summary outputs for simple linear regression between standing
volume and height of the tree plantations
Annex 3: Summary outputs for simple linear regression between standing
volume and age of the tree plantations
Annex 4: ANOVA table showing differences in the ash content with age of the E.
grandis at the EPK forest plantations
Annex 5: Tukey's Studentized Range (HSD) Test for ash content
Annex 6: Regression analysis result showing variation of ash content with age .88
Annex 7: ANOVA table showing differences in the volatile PCT content with age
of the <i>E. grandis</i> at the EPK forest plantations
Annex 8: Tukey's Studentized Range (HSD) Test for volatile PCT content
Annex 9: Regression analysis result showing variation of volatile PCT with age of
the trees
Annex 10: ANOVA table showing differences in the desorption content with age
of the <i>E. grandis</i> at the EPK forest plantations
Annex 11: Tukey's Studentized Range (HSD) Test for volatile PCT content90
Annex 12: Regression analysis result showing variation of desorption with age of
the <i>E. grandi</i> at EPK90
Annex 13: ANOVA table showing differences in the absorption content with age
of the <i>E. grandis</i> at the EPK forest plantations90
Annex 14: Tukey's Studentized Range (HSD) Test for absorption content90
Annex 15: Regression analysis result showing variation of absorption with age 91

Annex 16: ANOVA table showing differences in the fixed carbon content v	vith
age of the <i>E. grandis</i> at the EPK forest plantations	91
Annex 17: Tukey's Studentized Range (HSD) Test for fixed carbon conten	t 91
Annex 18: Regression analysis result showing variation of fixed carbon with	th age
of the <i>E. grandis</i>	91
Annex 19: ANOVA table showing differences in the calorific content with	age of
the <i>E. grandis</i> at the EPK forest plantations	92
Annex 20: Tukey's Studentized Range (HSD) Test for calorific value	92
Annex 21: Regression analysis result showing variation of calorific value w	vith
age of <i>E. grandis</i> at the EPK Nandi Tea Estates	92
Annex 22: Parameters derived from the volume equation of the trees	92
Annex 23: ANOVA table for the volume equation	93
Annex 24: Moments of the analysis between volume and area of the planta	tion 93
Annex 25: ANOVA table for the biomass and volume equation	93
Annex 26: Summary outputs for simple linear regression between biomass	and
volume of the plantations	93
Annex 27: Biomass and volume data obtained from the field	94
Annex 28: Volume per Age data used in the study	95
Annex 29: Proximate and calorific values data collected from the field	96
Annex 30: Regression models for equations	97

LIST OF ABREVIATIONS

ANOVA	Analysis of Variance
ASTM	America Society for Testing Material
BEF	Biomass expansion factor)
CAI	Current Annual Increment
Dbh	Diameter at breast height
EIA	International Energy Agency
EMC	Equilibrium moisture content
ЕРК	Eastern produce of Kenya
FAO	Food and Agriculture Organization
Ht	Height
KFS	Kenya Forest Services
KTDA	Kenya Tea Development Agency
LAI	Leaf Area Index
MAI	Mean Annual Increment
MC	Moisture Content
MOE	Ministry of Energy
SAS/STAT	Statistical Analysis System

UNECA United Nation Economic Commission for Africa

OPERATIONAL DEFINITION OF TERMS

Allometry: Is relationship between the size of organism and size of any of its parts.

- **Biomass**: Is the wood products obtained from tree parts including branches, twigs, tops, and unmerchantable stems
- Calorific value: Amount of heat generated by complete combustion of a given mass of fuel [in Megajoules per kilogram (MJ/kg)]
- **Energy:** Refers to the quantitative of property that must be transferred to an object in order to perform work on.

Equations: Statement of equality containing one or more variables

- **Fuelwood**: Consists of unprocessed biomass used to fuel fires, usually for cooking and warmth.
- **Model**: It involves the construction of physical, conceptual or mathematical simulation of real world.
- **Plantation**: Forest management system where trees of similar species, characteristics and age are planted with an intention of optimizing production from unit land area.
- **Proximate value**: It is one of the chemical properties of the heating value constituting of volatile matter, ash content, fixed carbon and moisture content.
- **Tree volume:** Average volume of wood that could be harvested from any one acre of a forested tract.
- Woodfuel: Refers to all woody biomass used in some way to provide energy.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

Special thanks go to my supervisors Dr. Balozi K. Bekuta, Mr. Jacob Mbego and Dr. Sarah Flowers, and other lecturers, just to mention a few: Mr. Laigong, Prof. Etiegni, Dr. Muisu, for the technical advice they offered me in the course of this work. I register my heartfelt admiration to Dr. Sarah Flowers for her concern, kindness, generosity and unswerving guidance right from commencement of this research work. Let me take this opportunity to thank Eastern Produce Kenya Ltd for developing interest in the project and sponsoring it, and not forgetting other organizations and individuals whose works have been referred to. Finally, I express my gratitude and appreciation for to the University of Eldoret for offering me a chance to undertake the course and also to underscore my special tribute to my fellow colleagues for the diligent assistance they offered to ensure the success of this work.

CHAPTER ONE

INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background of the study

Globally, energy demand continues to rise due to increase in population and the need to use more energy for domestic and industrial purposes (Berardi, 2017; Callaway *et al.*, 2018). Accordingly, forecast based on the International Energy Agency (EIA) and other sources, estimate that energy demand is expected to rise by approximately 50-55% by the year 2040 (Conti *et al.*, 2017; Wiselogel *et al.*, 2018). Despite varied energy sources, biomass energy including biodegradable parts of agricultural products, biological residues, wastes from biological sources, such as plant and animal substances continue to supply raw materials for the creation of energy (Balat, 2009; Guo *et al.*, 2017; Jacobson and Delucchi, 2018).

Without a doubt, biomass constitutes the third largest energy source after fuel energy derived from coal and oil (Bapat *et al.*, 2017). These sources of energy are increasingly becoming more fashionable as apt substitute for fossilized fuels as the wordl move towards consumption of clean energy (Ben-Iwo *et al.*, 2016; Suzuki *et al.*, 2017). There are numerous biomass sources of energy but the more important one are wood (woody biomass), agricultural sources, solid wastes, biogas and alcohol fuel (Heinimö and Junginger, 2009; Lima *et al.*, 2014; Detroy, 2018). Among these forms, wood provides the largest proportion of biomass for energy (Zanchi *et al.*, 2012; Zomer *et al.*, 2017), accounting for 74% of biomass energy consumption globally (Scarlat *et al.*, 2015; Hoogwijk *et al.*, 2017).

Woody biomass consumption as an energy source is approximately 80-90% in most African countries. Comprehensively, these are reported as: Burundi (93%), Rwanda (92%) Central African Republic (91%), Mozambique (89%), Burkina Faso (86%), Benin (85%), Madagascar and Niger (83%) (UNECA, 2016; Zomer *et al.*, 2017). The woody biomass is used mainly in the form of burning of firewood and charcoal for household cooking needs and other domestic energy driven chores (Balat, 2009; Cornwell *et al.*, 2009; Dasappa, 2011). Although there is increasing differences in the woodfuel consumption between rural and urban regions, rural dwellers still exclusively use woodfuel owing to cultural preferences, availability, economic factors and perceived lack of alternative energy sources as well as widespread poverty (Sola *et al.*, 2016; Mekonnen *et al.*, 2017; Menduma and Njenga, 2018; Mulhollem, 2018).

In Kenya, woody biomass contribution to the total energy need is currently estimated at 68% of the biomass energy (Torres-Rojas *et al.*, 2011; Heltberg, 2012; Wanjala *et al.*, 2015) and provides for more than 90% of rural household energy needs (Gathui and Mugo, 2010; Githiomi *et al.*, 2012). It has been previously reported that Kenya uses 45.3 million tonnes of biomass for wood fuel (Kituyi *et al.*, 2001; Waweru, 2014), mainly in the form of charcoal and firewood. Natural forests still supply most of these sources of wood fuel in Kenya (Githiomi and Oduor, 2012; Mbuthi, 2009; Bett *et al.*, 2015). Apart from the rural households, agro-based industries in Kenya have shifted away from electricity that is becoming more expensive and unreliable to the use of woodfuel biomass (Osiolo, 2009). For in the tea zones industries use over 90% of wood energy in their systems. Wood biomass in the past for these industries are obtained from trees (Kebede *et al.*, 2010). However, collection of wood from the forest was found not sustainable. Besides, gathering fuelwood from the forests is an illegal activity, and thus forbidden by laws and regulations of the Kenya Forest Services (KFS) (GOK, 2016). Efforts have therefore been heightened to search for more supplies of wood as energy sources away from the gazetted and non-gazetted forests. This has seen more focus on obtaining wood energy from on farm establishments.

Tree plantations establishment in Kenya is equivalent to 0.28% of Kenya's land area or about 220,000 ha. (Kagombe and Gitonga, 2005; Farwig *et al.*, 2008; Imo, 2009), which imposes a high demand. Nandi County reported a demand of 528,861 tonnes of woody biomass per year in 2000 against a supply of 328,707 (i.e. 68.89% deficit), (http://nandi.go.ke/forestry-agro-forestry/). These estimates are based on trees planted on farms at the households' level and those planted by industries for their internal biomass requirements. Nevertheless, the inventory, assessment and hence the share of trees planted on farms for households' use is still not clear and the amount of wood collected for fuel is still under speculation. Notwithstanding these challenges, the share of individual wood biomass from plantation establishments by the industries are known based on occasional measurement of tree area coverage and density (Omoro *et al.*, 2010; Githiomi and Kariuki, 2010; Machua *et al.*, 2011). The quantity of woody energy biomass provided by these plantation establishments to the industries in Kenya has not been estimated. Therefore, information on the biomass energy from such establishments are still not clearly documented.

Eastern Produce of Kenya Ltd. (EPK) in Nandi County is one of the tea producing industries that uses energy from wood. The company has planted trees for energy production covering a total area estimated at 2400 ha (Sitienei, 2016), but the energy

production from the establishment is yet to be estimated. The mean annual fuelwood usage stands at 53,970 m³ based on the recent estimates by the company. The plantation is under short-rotation and the main species are *Eucalyptus grandis*, *Cupressus lusitanica* and *Pinus patula*. *Eucalyptus grandis* covers almost 90% of the area planted and thus is currently the main source of wood biomass energy source for the tea industry owned by the company (Paterson *et al.*, 1998). Some of the characteristics that make eucalypts ideal fuelwood producing species include the following; fast growth, adaptation to a variety of sites, coppicing ability, good biomass quality and high biomass productivity, (Almeida *et al.*, 2010; Viana *et al.*, 2010; Leslie *et al.*, 2012). Eucalypts contain high lignin content, higher than most hardwood species; rendering it ideal for bioenergy production (Kumar *et al.*, 2010). It's the annual production rates range from 20 to 70 m³ ha⁻¹. There is however lack of information from the agro-industries industries on the amount of biomass energy they get from the *Eucalyptus* forest plantation establishment despite the relevance of such information on the development of sustainable biomass energy.

1.2 Statement of the problem

Trees are important component of woody biomass and therefore have potential to generate fuel energy, particularly in plantation establishments; it is true for Eastern Produce of Kenya Ltd (EPK) in Nandi County. Thus their quantification for estimating energy production potential is sound for planning purposes. Few studies have been done on wood yield prediction in most of the private plantation establishments in Kenya especially for EPK. Attempts have been made to apply traditional forestry measurement techniques to trees in farms, a situation which has led to adoption of wood yield data which is not based on research work. Moreover, information on tree volumes in plantation forests in Kenya is scanty making it more difficult to predict tree biomass using volume, and hence a limitation in the estimation of energy from the plantation. For example, at EPK Company, it is still not clear how variation in the age of plantation forests is likely to affect the energy production from such establishments. Unfortunately, there are few studies that have been conducted in Kenyan private plantations to establish how variation in the age of the forest affect the biomass of the woody species and therefore it is not possible to estimate how such variation would affect energy supply from such forests. Finally it is clear extensive research has been done to develop and use the biomass and volume models to understand the changes in tree biomass. However, extension of such equation to predict the energy yields from the private forest plantations has rarely been done in many agro-ecological zones particularly in Kenya. EPK Ltd Company has been using the tree volume models from Schumacher and Hall model developed in 1984.

1.3 Justification of the study

Since most agro-based industries use wood-fired steam boilers to generate energy, outcome from the present study will without doubt address the problem of unsustainability of fuelwood supply to Nandi tea factory and other agro-industries in Kenya through information relevant for efficient and effective energy production from wood biomass. Accurate estimation of tree volume is important to enable reliable estimates of tree biomass and hence it can be used to predict energy yield from the establishment.

In Kenye, there is need for biomass and volume models that will help in planning purposes generally and management of plantation establishment for specific firms as well as to portion forest areas for harvesting besides to calculate the loss of timber loss for reimbursement for destructions at some point in for instance, infrastructures construction. Models computing biomass and volumes that give vital information on forest resources management can as well be for firewood quantification.

1.4 Objectives of the study

1.4.1 Main objective

The main objective of the study was to estimate the energy of eucalyptus plantations for fuelwood supply to tea factories in Nandi County (Kenya)

1.4.2. Specific objectives

- 1. To determine standing volume using height and diameter of existing eucalyptus plantations of various ages at EPK.
- To determine variation in proximate and calorific value with age of eucalyptus in EPK plantations.
- 3. To develop tree biomass model for eucalyptus in EPK plantations.

1.5 Research hypotheses

- H_{01} : There is no significant difference in the standing volume with age of eucalyptus plantations at EPK.
- H_{02} : There are no significant differences in proximate and calorific value with age eucalyptus trees in EPK plantations.
- H_{03} : The tree biomass will not vary linearly with the volume of the eucalyptus in EPK plantations.

CHAPTER TWO

LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 Energy consumption and biomass energy supply

The role of energy in the economic development cannot be overemphasized. Growth in the economy is largely energy driven both in the developing and developed countries (Van Benthem and Romani, 2009; Kowsari and Zerriffi, 2011). Energy is used to satisfy basic human needs for cooking, lighting and heating at the individual and household levels, and further create employment and generate income at national and global fronts (Wolfram *et al.*, 2012). This renders energy supply and consumption an important realm in research. However, in several developing countries several aspects of energy consumption and demand tend to be largely speculative (Legros *et al.*, 2009). The most important area of research in energy currently where to obtain different energy sources. There are numerous energy supply sources ranging from electricity, biofuels, fossil fuels and biomass energy.

In many developing economies where energy is needed more than ever to sustain increasing economic growth in those countries, electricity remains elusive from most of the rural populations and is quite costly form of energy (Taliotis *et al.*, 2016). Meanwhile the fossil fuels cannot be used in large scale energy need of the rural community due to exorbitant value while coal is limited to particular countries where mining coal deposits is requires more complex machinery than can be afforded by the poor rural folks (International Energy Outlook, 2016). The technology of generating biofuels energy eludes the rural communities and is currently only applicable as energy sources in more industrialized nations (Singh *et al.*, 2011; Molino *et al.*, 2016). Energy resulting from biomass supply most of the energy needs of the rural

communities (Tumuluru *et al.*, 2011; Cheng, 2017) and has therefore been a consistent topic for most research.

Biomass is the wood products obtained from tree parts including branches, twigs, tops, and unmerchantable stems (Evans and Finkral, 2009). Energy as derivative of biomass remain the most essential source of renewable energy nourishing approximately two billion people translating to 9% of global total energy supply for cooking and/or heating (Field *et al.*, 2018). People in the developing countries are highly reliant on biomass energy (Barnes and Floor, 2018). Energy consumption is strongly related to levels of economic activity in a country, the more energy that is consumed by an economy the more vigorous that economic indices improve (Caputo *et al.*, 2015). However, for most economies especially developing economies, only the conventional types of energy (petroleum, electricity) are considered when evaluating the energy need of the county (Owusu and Asumadu-Sarkodie, 2016).

According to FAO (2006), the total wood biomass utilized globally was estimated at 3 billion m³ with the proportion of fuelwood being 40% on average, but remarkably diverse based on regional apportionment. In Africa it estimated at 85-90%, in North and Central America it is 13-18%. Woodfuel provides at least 72% of energy in 34 low-middle income countries and 90% in 13 low income countries (Karekezi and Kithyoma, 2013). Woody biomass are often derived from natural forests, woodlots, plantations, trees on farms, wetlands, bushland and residues of agricultural crops (Field *et al.*, 2008).

Recent estimates of biomass energy in Kenya's is approximately 68 to 74% (Kiplagat *et al.*, 2011; Torres-Rojas *et al.*, 2011) which is remarkably less than 80-87% recorded slightly over 20 to 30 years ago (Hosier, 1984; Senelwa and Hall, 1993). Between the year 2004 to 2008, when more data was available, Kenya used 28.5 to 36.7 million metric tonnes of biomass which, 71 to 74% was derived from wood (IEA, 2007; Kiplagat *et al.*, 2011).

In several low income countries, the rural communities rely on woodfuel as their only source for cooking (Barnes *et al.*, 2016). Indeed, in the year 2000, average yearly firewood expenditure in rural areas was 3794 while in the urban areas it was 2701 kg per household, with an estimated per capita use evaluated at 750 in the rural areas and 690 kg for the urban counterpart. These statistics only reflected the situation at the beginning of the millennium but were estimated to progressively increase at 2.7% per annum against a supply that stagnated at less than 1% per year (MoE, 2002). Without any doubt, biomass energy will linger as the main source of energy in the foreseeable future, albeit other sources of energy are beginning to make major inroads as sources of energy.

Agricultural residues, bushlands, closed forests, farmlands, plantations and woodlands constitute the main wood biomass energy supply in Kenya (Martinot *et al.*, 2012). Compiled data by Kiplagat *et al.* (2011) and those by Mugo and Gathui (2010) closed forests have an area of 1,247,400 ha. (~2.2% of Kenya's landmass) supplying 1.3 m^3 /ha/year (total yield of ~1.3 million m³), which represent about 45% of the biomass energy resources, which are only accessible to 5% of users. Meanwhile woodlands cover an area of 2,092,000 ha and produce 0.64 m^3 /ha/year (yield ~1.3 million m³)

while bush-land cover 24,629,400 ha. and yield an average of 0.44 0.64 m³/ha/year (total yield ~10.84 million m³). Wooded grassland occupies over 10,000 ha but supplies the less biomass (0.25 m³/ha/year equivalents to ~2.6 million m³ of biomass). Biomass derived from farmlands (covering 10,000,000 ha.) average ~1.4 m³/ha/year (total = 14.40 million m³) are relied upon by most Kenyans as the main source of biomass. There is large potential of forest plantation which currently covers only 91,000 ha. and supply on average 19.9 m³/ha/year equivalent to 2.7 million m³ (Kiplagat *et al.* (2011).

Plantation establishment thus appear to supply most biomass which is eighteen fold over unit biomass supply from closed forests and over 30 times over biomass supplied by woodland. However, the land under plantation establishment is currently very low and thus biomass supply is currently still low in the country. Also, the rate of tree planting in Kenya cannot sustain sustainable biomass supply to meet the increasing demand (Mugo and Gathui, 2010) resulting in a deficit of 57.2%. Moreover, most of the biomass from plantation establishments are reported to be consumed in the agoindustries such as in the tea and sugar industries, in the brick making industry, and in the mining industries (Dasappa, 2011).

The biomass energy balances per county in Kenya indicate that majority of the residents use wood biomass and therefore the biomass deficit might have been higher than estimated. Nandi County has two unique forest ecosystems, the South Nandi Forest and North Nandi Forest (http://nandi.go.ke/forestry-agro-forestry/). The later is the largest covering an area of 20,300 ha while the former envelops a total of 16,000 ha. (These are the sources of forested supplies for the County. Such supplies however

are restricted and not readily available to the community. Households then have to continue relying on wood fuel supply from on farm production. Approximately 85-95% of the population in Nandi County are rural based and extensively rely on wood fuel as the major source of energy.

2.2 Tree volumes estimations and equations

Tree volume refers to the size of individual tree, also denoting the average wood biomass that could be harvested from any one unit of a forested land such as per hectare or per acre of land (Mascaro *et al.*, 2011; McRoberts and Westfall, 2014). Thereare three methods that can be used to represent wood volume including: standing volume of wood or the merchantable volume; log volumes often supplied to mills; and product volume representing the portion of wood sold in markets (timber, plywood and veneer sheets) (Tonolli *et al.*, 2011). The intrinsic value of wood volume is to represent the quantity or amount of usable wood in individual log, tree or group of trees during assessment tree economic value (Roy *et al.*, 2017). Volume measurement is important to document variations that occur in trees over time (Mugasha *et al.*, 2016; Riitters *et al.*, 2016).

Since tree volume vary greatly (Sharma *et al.*, 2016), age (Genet *et al.*, 2009; Donaldson *et al.*, 2014) and can be affected by many environmental variables (Schwarz *et al.*, 2003; Poorter *et al.*, 2012), routine tree volume measurement of individual or plantations are important for forestry inventory, commercial harvest and subsequent management (Hall and Bailey, 2011; Popescu *et al.*, 2017). It is however, the methods used to determine tree volumes that should be the point of emphasis on forest management. Employing models has aided in determining volumes of trees since the beginning of the 20th century and therefore a lot of data and equations are available to estimate volumes of trees (Demaerschalk, 1972; Williams and Schreuder, 2000; Sharma *et al.*, 2002; Muukkonen, 2007; Yu *et al.*, 2011). Confusion often arise in the choice or use of the models owing to the differences in approaches for estimation of wood volume (Perez, 2008; Henry *et al.*, 2011; Burkhart and Tomé, 2012), which can be a challenge for forest managers and practitioners who wish to establish dependable methodologies for estimating wood volume. However, during the choice of any individual or group model, the model choice should applicable need to be free from bias and should strive to be as ensure high degree of accuracy.

A large number of studies and hence large data on tree volume in the developed countries exist from where one can select and compare several models to estimate tree volumes (Sharma *et al.*, 2002; Zhang *et al.*, 2002; Muukkonen, 2007; Case and Hall, 2008; Fonweban *et al.*, 2012). Earlier studies predicted volume using based on the diameter where the breast height of the tree occur (dbh) (Corral-Rivas 2007; Case and Hall, 2008; Hjelm, 2015). After dbh is predicted, volume is obtained from local volume projected tables, charts and regression equations. The models assumed that wood is a uniform diameter throughout (Cao *et al.*, 1980). Due to large variation in the wood diameter at different sections of the tree, such models were found to be unsuitable for many species of trees (Yao *et al.*, 2012; McRoberts and Westfall, 2014) and couldn't easily be interpreted even using the available tables and charts and were thus abandoned. Later a large number of studies were conducted which availed large amount of data. These studies estimated the volume of various species of tree and considered variation in several parameters. It was deduced from these studies that

additional parameters for estimating volume of the tree are needed. Most of the studies therefore include diameter at point of wood cylinder, crown height, basal area, dbh and height (H) (Brown, 1997; Chen *et al.*, 2007; McRoberts and Westfall, 2014). As a result, there have been advances in the development of models for predicting volumes.

For a long time, the equations developed by Näslund (1947), which estimated the volume for several species of trees using the independent variables dbh and height has been frequently used. More than 4000 sample trees were used to make the equations, and have been utilized regularly. These equations have been modified but the basic parameter has remained largely the same and is currently used in predicting volume of several species of tree outside the areas that they were developed. In addition to dbh measures and parameters of height (H or H²), Eriksson also used crown parameters (height and length) during formulation of models. In addition, upper height diameter, bark thickness, breast height as well as above ground crown height were incorporated into the base of the formula to provide a robust model that formed the basis of taper models (Johansson and Karacic, 2011; Hjelm, 2015). At plantation level, a number of measurements of tree heights and DBH are appropriate for the taper and volume formulae.

Single-tree models, require data on measures allotment, mainly diameters of single trees in the plantation or a section stratagem such as tree height parameters (Johansson and Karacic, 2011). Meanwhile whole-stand models, require fewer details that are capable of simulating growth and yield approximations (McRoberts and Westfall, 2014). Some variables in the single stand models can be obtained quickly,

simply and more precisely, while others like single tree height and stand dominant height dimensions take a lot of time and frequently inaccurate. During surveys and inventories of forests, measurements of diameters at breast height are always obtained from all trees, although measurements of heights are acquiring only for a few sample of trees whose diameters were observed (Sharma and Parton, 2007).

Most accurate single stand models using dbh and H which can be derived from easy to obtain tree measurements or inventory data and are thus more common (Maltamo *et al.*, 2014). The correlation of tree diameters and the corresponding heights may differ amongst plantations due to the management practices and site conditions (Calama and Montero, 2004). Thus, supplementary predictive measures may be needed to generate single stand equations or models (Sharma and Parton, 2007). In the development of these forms of models, a number of approaches have been useful. Sharma and Parton (2007) found out that yet after incorporating extra stand characteristics in the models like tree basal area, diameter, height, and age as supplementary illustrative parameters. There are usually random difference between diameter and height relationships amid stands and plots.

In the majority of countries specifically the Sub Saharan Africa, measurements and prediction of tree volume is lagging behind (Henry *et al.*, 2010; Henry *et al.*, 2011; Fayolle *et al.*, 2013). Munishi and Shear (2004) were the only researchers who developed tree volume model useful for the tropical regions especially the rainforest of East Africa using data obtained from Eastern Arc Mountains, Tanzania. Individual total tree volume was regressed against DBH during that process. Although, the practical individual tree volume (v) applied in this model was not pegged on

destructive samples, however, they were calculated basal area and height of the trees (h) based on taper equation applying the formula ($v = g \times \frac{h}{3}$). Volume estimated from this equation was later found to be ambiguous and lacked the desired accuracy. In several occasions, a general volume equation $v = g \times h \times f$ is more common for estimating tree volume. The value f varies between trees, where a factor of 0.5 has habitually been used for models for tropical area (Malimbwi *et al.*, 1994; Mpanda *et al.*, 2011; Kashaigili *et al.*, 2013). But the rigour of the moped using such constant estimates has rarely been tested in plantation establishments. Another weakness in relating dbh, h and f, may be due to variability as a result of environmental factors including soil nutrients, disturbance regime, succession, topography position, and tree species related intrinsic factors (Chamshama *et al.*, 2004; Feldpausch *et al.*, 2012; Mugasha *et al.*, 2013). This makes the use of such models problematic.

Tree volume may be estimated by destructive and non-destructive methods (Gibbs *et al.*, 2007). Destructive method is very common approach for estimating volume of standing trees. This method involves felling of trees while measuring length and mid diameter of different constituents of harvested trees mainly like tree stem and branches (Malimbwi *et al.*, 1994). However, accurate computation of volume at the final harvest will only be dependents on the tree volume equation applied. Non-destructive method of volume estimation involves multiplication of the tree basal area by the tree height and form factor (e.g. Munishi and Shear, 2004) where form factor is obtained from the ratio of tree real volume to volume of geometrical form like cylinder or truncated cone. Volume obtained from this way has the advantage of getting quick results but suffer the problem of accumulated error resulting from the prediction of height. The study on form factor was done by Malimbwi *et al.* (1994) at

Mtibwa and Longuza Forest plantation during development of volume equation. Also, a number of studies have reported standing volume of teak by using nondestructive and destructive methods. For plantation forests, volume studies have been previously done with a focus on merchantable volume (Malimbwi *et al.*, 1994). Categorical classification by age class predicted volume with increasing stand age being positively correlated with volume biomass (Butler *et al.*, 2005). Overall expectation is that increased volume would lead to increased harvest probability, given that harvests seek to maximize yield.

The use of Current Annual Increment (CAI) and Mean Annual Increment (MAI) curves informs are gaining more recognition in tree model equations (Tompalski *et al.*, 2016). The intersection of CAI and MAI curves intersect, inform the managers of efficient volume yields and also considerably ideal rotation age. Calculation of optimal age for harvest also informs managers of the most appropriate age of rotation applicable to the plantation. Unfortunately, in Kenya, there are currently little or no available data on the use of CAI/MAI in the estimation of forest harvest volumes, more particularly for the plantation establishments. In Kenya, the annual production rates of natural forests range from 20 to 70 m³ ha⁻¹, and a yearly increase of height by 5 m for *E. grandis* (Oballa *et al.*, 2010). The estimate for the eucalyptus standing volume is about 27,000,000 m³. However, standing volume of various plantation

2.3 Proximate and calorific value of trees and plantations

2.3.1 Proximate values of trees

The biomass energy (MJ/kg), or the heating value of a fuel, quantified by heat produced following complete combustion of a mass of fuel has often been traditionally determined by calculating or calorimetrically by incinerating a sample in muffle furnace (Telmo and Lousada, 2011). Chemical analysis is derived from an ultimate analysis or a proximate analysis of its elementary constituent of C, hydrogen, N, S, ash and moisture whereas proximate analysis evaluate the percentage of fixed carbon, moisture content, volatile organic matter and crude ash. In calorimetry, calorific values are determined (Ragland *et al.*, 1991). However, these traditional methods have failed to effectively account for the energy production based on the volume of the trees.

2.3.2 Calorific value

Calorific value (MJ/kg) is heat produced upon total ignition of mass of fuel (Friedl *et al.*, 2005). It can help characterize different fuel types (Ragland *et al.*, 1991; Erol *et al.*, 2010), depending on biomass chemical composition i.e cellulose, extractives, hemicelluloses and lignin. Calorific value depends on physical properties of wood such as size, surface area/unit volume, and porosity as well as thermal properties like specific heat, thermal conductivity and emissivity. Synonymous to heating value, calorific value is can assist in looking for fuel that can generate more energy (Baker, 1983; Maksimuk *et al.*, 2017). The calorific value of wood range between 18–22 MJ/kg, but can be influenced by amounts of carbon, lignin and resin content (Baker (1983; Günther *et al.*, 2012).

The calorific value of aged trees was more than of lower age trees suggesting that it increases with age, however this must be evaluated for each tree species (Kumar *et al.*, 2010). For all species tested, Mianoo and Ulzen-Appian (1996) found that stems had higher calorific value than branches although the difference was not significant. No study is currently available on the calorific value of plantation tree establishment in Kenya, except for *Prosopis juliflora*, in Baringo County (Oduor and Githiomi, 2013).

2.3.3 Moisture content

Moisture content (MC) is the quantity of water in a piece of wood (Curkeet, 2011). It is expressed on either wet or dry basis, depending whether the dry or wet weight of wood is used as the denominator. It can have major effect on various wood properties mainly the net calorific value obtained in the burning process (Gerhards, 2007). Wood for fuel use should have moisture content ranging from about 18- 28%, higher or lower can have significant negative consequences, but Yildiz *et al.* (2016) reported that MC of fuelwood varies widely from 21% to 62% depending on climatic factors, time of harvesting, tree genotypes, parts of the tree harvested as well as storage conditions.

High MC in wood, result to vapourization with energy supply coming from the burning process, resulting in the net reduction of the heating value of the fuel. Meanwhile at low MC volatile matter will be denatured and thus net heating value will be low (Curkeet, 2011). Moisture content is low in stems, gradually increasing towards roots and crown (Erakhrumen, 2009). Also within a tree; the sapwood has higher moisture content than the heattwood, about 30% for heartwood as compared to

50% for sapwood, with the difference being smaller for hardwoods than softwoods (while Baker, 1983).

2.3.4 Ash content

Ash (%) is accounted for by solid waste left after the complete incineration of a fuel. In wood, ash is made up of Ca, K, P, Mg and Si, and in some instanced water molecules (Baker, 1983). In woody biomass, ash content can reach 2.3% with a much higher value likely to reduce its heating value (Oduor and Githiomi 2013). Kumar *et al.* (2010) found that ash content of the tree may be affected by tree age and growing environment.

2.3.4 Volatile matter

Volatile matter are products, exclusive of moisture, released as gas or vapour during combustion (ASTM, 1957; Saint-André *et al.*, 2005). The volatile matter for wood ranges from 65% to 92% depending on the species, where the volatile matter yield for bark typically closer to 68-70% (Ragland *et al.*, 1991). A study carried out on Eucalyptus hybrids revealed that variation of volatile matter content is minimal with harvesting age, even though the figures were decreasing with increase in age ranging from 82.25% to 79.29% within ages of 2 to 20 years old (Kumar *et al.*, 2010). The volatile of trees may vary quantitatively due to mineralization of organic content and differ considerably between parts of the same tree, tree species and growth conditions (Saint-André *et al.*, 2005).

2.3.6 Absorption and desorption

Absorption simply refers to the process of gaining moisture from the surrounding air, it is also referred as adsorption while desorption is the process of losing moisture to the surrounding air: when MC of wood reduces below fibre saturation point the water held in the cells will drain from the cell wall material (desorption) while uptake of bound water is adsorption (Berit, 1998), while according to Lamvik (1994), the term adsorption refers to compression of gases on free surface. Wood being hygroscopic material capable of taking on and releasing water to the surrounding environment (Ruiz-Villanueva *et al.*, 2016), may contain higher moisture above fibre saturation point when exposed to water vapour much longer (Droin-Josserand *et al.*, 2015). When exposed to ambient air, wood begins to dry as moisture escape to the surrounding environment.

When wood is placed in an environment with constant or stable temperature and humidity, will ultimately attain that moisture constant that yields zero vapor pressure difference between the wood and surrounding air (Lamvik (1994). Wood often stabilize at 8-14% MC for indoors, and 12- 18% MC for outdoors (Wei *et al.*, 1995).

Absorption and desorption of moisture by wood may be affected by variation in extractives content such as cellulose, hemi-celluloses and lignin (Skaar, 1988), as well as environmental factor such as temperature, relative humidity and wind movement. The rate of moisture absorption and desorption depend on ambient relative humidity and seasoning procedures (Wei *et al.*, 1995).

There is often a problem of desorption, particularly because a moisture content higher than 20% in wood is a precursor for fungal attack which can lead to wood rot and interfere with heating value of wood as well, hence lowering the efficiency of wood as energy provider (Droin-Josserland *et al.*, 2015). Popper *et al.*, (2008) when conducting absorption and desorption measurement on selected exotic tree species noted that desorption values was higher as compared to absorption values when the relative humidity was below 93% but the trend changed immediately the relative humidity reached 93% and the absorption values emerged higher than desorption values.

According to Ragland *et al.*, (1991) chemical properties for heating value include proximate and ultimate analysis. Ultimate analysis provides the percentage weight of wood elements such as carbon in softwood species as 50- 53% and hardwood species as 47- 50%, due to the varying lignin and extractive contents. Curkeet (2011) reported that the average chemical content of dry wood, by weight, is 6.0- 6.5% hydrogen, 38-42% oxygen, 0.1- 0.2% nitrogen and 0.1- 0.5% sulphur. Results from proximate analysis show 75% to 80% of wood is volatile matter and 20% to 25% fixed carbon (Baker, 1983). By burning a sample in a calorimeter, calorific values are determined (Ragland and Aerts 1991).

Heating value of lignin is greater than for cellulose or hemicelluloses, due to the high in carbon and hydrogen content (Mianoo and Ulzen-Appiah, 1996). Of the fuel elements, hydrogen has the highest heating value making it an excellent source of energy (www.wisegeek.com, 6th May, 2014). The heating value of cellulose and hemicelluloses are about 6,000 Btu/kg, lignin ranged from 7,000 to 7,200 Btu/kg while resinous material from softwood species had 9,700 Btu/kg (Baker, 1983). Softwood normally have higher heating value than hardwood due to higher content of lignin and resinous materials. Nordin (1994) noted that understanding of fuel properties like ash content, calorific value, fixed carbon content, hydrogen and volatile content, is significant for use of one material as fuel.

2.4 Tree biomass models

Developments of biomass and volume models have been widely used in forestry for scientific purposes to achieve higher value of accuracy in measured characteristics (Basuki, *et al.*, 2009). The biomass models establish some a difficult to directly measure biomass from easily quantifiable characteristics of the trees such as dbh, height, and/or tree age. The models can be developed from equations exhibiting allometric, simple linear, exponential or hyperbolic functions ($\mathbb{R}^2 > 0.8$). According Von Gadow and Brandenkamps (1992), the volume of individual trees is easily estimated from volume equations compiled from detailed accurate measurements of each sections of the tree. Having the height and dbh of a tree, biomass of the tree can be accurately determined.

In natural forests biomass is useful for extrapolation of sustainable utilization of the forest which allows them to be used as robust management tools (Zianis *et al.*, 2005). Reliable forest biomass estimates and dynamics of biomass yields have benefited from the knowledge of tree allometry derived from tree volume models. Accurate estimation of biomass also informs the managers of the inherent function of the forest like global geochemical cycling, timber inventories and abstraction, as well as quantification of carbon stock (Henry *et al.*, 2010; Vashum and Jayakumar, 2012).
The methods of performing biomass mensuration include remote sensing, GIS and field measurements (Ravindranath and Ostwald, 2008; FAO, 2009).

Calculation biomass of forest inventories are accurate methods where data from the field are used to determine biomass allometric equations (Brown 1997; Clark *et al.*, 2001; Chave *et al.*, 2005). Allometric regression model is the critical stage for AGB assessment; nonetheless, it is rarely openly examined. Several allometric formulae have been constructed for appliance as of various forest categories and geographical site (Ketterings *et al.*, 2001; Zianis *et al.*, 2005; Henry *et al.*, 2010). The developments of tree allometric models are commonly done following destructive sampling protocols. Site and species specific models are all the time better when extrapolating to stand level biomass or volume.

Several allometric models were formulated for a variety of uses in different forest categories and site conditions. Allometric models have been reported in some studies as to use dbh as the single variable (Nunes *et al.*, 2013). For instance, dbh is capable to give details 91.2% and 90.6% of the inconsistency in crown and stem biomass in *Eucalyptus nitens* (González-García *et al.*, 2013). Incorporating tree height increases the accuracy of the allometric models. According to Menéndez-Miguélez *et al.*, 2014), for each species chosen for biomass estimation could be easily predicted by an independent equation where dbh, and tree height are explanatory variables. Sub sampling has been noted by Dietz and Kuyal (2011) as a very essential stage in the biomass estimation process since the entire biomass of a tree can neither be transported nor dried, thus, it is necessary to cautiously select representative sub samples of appropriate size from each of the biomass components and the presence of

a label on each sub sample must be confirmed. In Dietz and Kuyal (2011) experiment, large samples were broken into small sizes and oven dried before biomass measurement by tree components. In computing biomass of the above ground part of the tree, Mugasha *et al.* (2013) stated that mean dry to green weight ratio for each tree section should be computed and summed up. Dietz and Kuyal (2011) noted that below ground biomass is rarely assessed although it consists of about 20% of total tree biomass.

Mugasha *et al.* (2013) also reported that below ground parts of trees were not reckoned as important forest products hence lacked models, particularly because developing such models was very unreliable. The model presented by Mugasha *et al.* (2013) included:

Biomass = $\beta_0 + \beta_1 dbh + \beta dbh^2$ Biomass = $\beta_0 dbh^{\beta_1}$ Biomass = $\beta_0 dbh^{\beta_1}ht^{\beta_2}$ Biomass = exp [($\beta_0 + \beta_1$, In (ht × dbh²)]

The extensive review of literature presented in this study shows that a number of studies have estimated tree volumes based on a set of equations some of which still rely on models developed more than 50 years ago from forests. Some of these equations are often modified by incorporating new parameters, resulting in disparity of outcomes compared to the original equations. The reviews indicate that new parameters being incorporated into the model are unique to each region. However, volume equations modeling for many trees in plantation establishments in Kenya are rarely found in literature. As a result, volume equations should continuously be updated and validated for various regions and for different types of forest plantation

practices. In Kenya, constant validation of tree volume equation is rare and they continue to rely on models that were developed over decades ago.

In terms of proximate and calorific values, the review content that an understanding of calorific values of plantation establishments in Kenya are infrequently undertaken and therefore this most important energy component of the plantation is rarely known. Finally, in terms of biomass-volume models the review established that there are several applicable biomass-volume models that are available but their applicability in tree plantation establishment in Kenya has remained rather limited and therefore studies are required to determine how they vary with age of plantations.

CHAPTER THREE

MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1 Study area

The study was conducted in the tea estates that are owned and managed by Eastern Produce Kenya Ltd (EPK). This area was chosen because of it has both tea and eucalypt plantations.

3.1.1 Background, Location and Area

EPK tea estates are located in Nandi County, about 350 km north-west of Nairobi City. It lies within Kakamega- Nandi Forest complex which is one of the last surviving relics of Guinea- Congolean tropical rain forest in Kenya. The area lies between 1,000 to 2,000m above sea level, latitudes 0° and 0° 34″ to the north and longitude 34°44″ and 35°25″ to the east. The area of the EPK estates is 7,942.664 ha, of which 48% is under tea, 42% is under forest (indigenous and fuelwood plantations) and 10% under infrastructure (www.eastenproduce.com, 20th September, 2013). There are five factories and seven estates under the ownership of Eastern Produce Kenya Ltd. EPK also provides extension services to approximately 7,500 smallholders tea farmers (www.eastenproduce.com, 20th September, 2013).

The EPK tea estates are; Kipkoimet, Kibabet, Kapsumbeiwa, Kepchomo, Chemomi, Savani, and Sitoi, along with Chemomi, Savani, Kipkoimet, Kepchomo and Kapsumbeiwa factories. Other estates being managed on behalf of various local clients are; Kaboswa, Kipkeibon, Siret, Kaprachoge and Kibwari, with Kibwari and Siret factories.

3.1.2 Climate

The area experiences an equatorial climate and bimodal rainfall. Long rains commence in March to June and the short rains in October to November. Mean annual rainfall for the area is 1,500 mm. Mean temperatures during the long rainy season is $18 \pm 2^{\circ}$ C while higher temperatures averaging $23 \pm 3^{\circ}$ C occur during dry months. The lowest temperatures of 12°C, occur during the cold season of July to August. The mean relative humidity ranges from 60-67%.

3.1.3 Topography and soils

The area exhibits varied physiographic features consisting of undulating landscapes on the Kapsabet Plateau in the west, the forest regions, volcanic landscapes in Tindert Enscarpment, and an undulating landscape towards the Nyando gendtly undulating basin in the Southern edge.

The soil in the area was probably formed during the quaternary period and is mainly made of igneous rocks, volcanic ash mixture and pyroclastic rocks from recent volcanoes. As a result of the recent volcanic activities, the soils are fertile, well drained, moderately deep, dark-reddish brown, loamy to clay with humic top soil (Jaetzold and Schmidt, 1983).

3.1.4 Economic activities

Predominant economic activities in this zone are tea growing and forestry for the estates while for the communities surrounding the estates who are the smallholders, their main other cash crops include sugar cane, coffee, horticultural crops and maize is also grown extensively, playing a dual role as both a cash crop and a food crop. The farmers also keep livestock.



Figure 3.1: Map of Nandi County showing study area marked by this ∆shape

(Source: Author, 2018)

3.2 Experimental Design

3.2.1 Eucalyptus plantation inventory

Data for number of stems/hectare, dbh and mean plantation height within the EPK estates were obtained from inventory data collected from the field in the year 2015, by company employees. Data was collected from 0.01 ha (5.64 m diameter) plots in all compartments throughout the estates. The number of plots per compartment was determined by the area of the compartment, based on the inventory protocol of EPK Ltd as:

- <1 ha: 3 plots
- Between 1.01 ha and 2 ha: 5 plots
- Between 2.01 ha and 10 ha: 8 plots
- Between 10.01 ha and 15 ha: 10 plots
- Between 15.01 ha and 20 ha: 15 plots
- Greater than 20 ha: 20 plots

The location of the plots was selected randomly in the office, by marking points on digital maps, reading off the relevant co-ordinates and then utilizing a GPS to locate these points as the plot centres on the ground. In each of the 0.01 ha plots the dbh of every stem was recorded and the height of three trees closest to the centre of the plot (EPK Ltd inventory protocol). Tree height was measured using a Suunto clinometer. Other information for plantations such as date of planting (or last coppice, where relevant), and total hectares were also recorded.

Three volume equations were tested using regression analysis with data (Annex 2(A)) for 56 trees of known dbh, height and volume.

The equations were:

1. InV = $\beta_0 + \beta_1 In(dbh) + \beta_2 In(ht)$	(Equation 1)
2. V = $\beta_{0+}\beta_1(1/D)$	(Equation 2)
3. V = $\beta_{0+}\beta_1(D)$	(Equation 3)

3.2.2 Proximate and calorific value measurement

Eucalyptus of different ages (4, 6, 8, 10, 12, and 14) were used in this test. The trees were raised under similar soil and routine management conditions. For each age group, three trees were randomly selected. The plantations were selected randomly. The locations of the selected 18 trees were also randomized. The selected trees were felled and six wood sample discs, measuring 60 mm in length obtained from stump height (0.15m); dbh (%); 20; 40; 60 and 80 of the total tree height and labeled. A total of 108 discs were transported to the chemistry laboratory at University of Eldoret.

Each disc was further cross-cut into two discs; Disc A, measuring about 30mm was cut from the bottom of each disc for assessment of moisture, ash, volatile matter, adsorption and desorption, and disc B, the remaining portion was used for determination of calorific. Total of 216 discs were used during laboratory tests.

3.2.2.1 Calorific value

The disc B samples, measuring for calorific values, were debarked and then ovendried to constant weights at a constant temperature of 70°C. The dry samples were sliced and milled to pass through a 40 to 60 mm mesh sieve. Approximately 1.00 g of thoroughly mixed samples were weighed in triplicates in the crucibles using electronic portable balance and placed inside an oxygen bomb calorimeter to quantify the calorific value. Initial and final temperatures were recorded. The bomb calorimeter was standardized and calibration constant recorded (Annex 29).

Calorific Value of sample =
$$\frac{(T2-T1)*C}{Z}$$

Where:

 T^2 = Final temperature T^1 = Initial temperature C = Calibration constant Z = Weight of the sample

3.2.2.2 Moisture content

The disc A samples were chipped and milled to pass through 250 mm sieve in concomitance to the method D2013 or practice D346. The crucible was first reconditioned by putting it into muffle furnace at 900°C for 2 min, and then cooled in a desiccator for 10 min and weigh to the nearest 0.01 mg. Approximately 1.000 g of the test sample which were at equivalent room temperature were weighed in crucibles in triplicates and then the crucible with the test samples placed in oven at a constant temperature 105°C until a constant weight was obtained (Annex 29).

$$Moisture \ content = \frac{Initial \ weight - Oven \ dry \ weight}{Oven \ dry \ weight} * 100$$

3.2.2.3 Ash content

Approximately 1.000 g of thoroughly mixed samples were drawn from chipped and milled disc A, and weighed in triplicates in the crucible and placed in the muffle furnace at 600°C for four hours. The crucibles were transferred from furnace directly to desiccators using muffle furnace tongs. The samples were cooled in the desiccators

for 1 hr and their final weight taken to the nearest 0.1 mg. The samples were placed back into the muffle furnace at 600° C and dried to constant weight. Weights of the empty crucibles were also measured. Final weight of the sample = weight of crucible containing sample - weight of empty crucible (Annex 29).

Ash content (%) =
$$\frac{M_3 - M_1}{M_2 - M_1} * 100$$

Where: M_1 = Mass of empty crucible + lid

 M_2 = Mass of empty crucible + lid +sample before heating M_3 = Mass of empty crucible + lid+ ash

3.2.2.4 Volatile matter

Approximately 1.00 g of thoroughly mixed samples that were oven-dried at a temperature of 105°C was weighed in the crucible in triplicates and transferred to muffle furnace at 900°C for three hours. The crucibles were directly transferred to the desiccators using muffle furnace tongs for cooling for 30 min and their final weight taken to the nearest 0.1 mg. The samples were placed in the muffle furnace at 900°C to constant weight. Weight of the empty crucible with lid was also measured (Annex 29).

Volatile matter content (%) =
$$\left(\frac{M_2 - M_3}{M_2 - M_1} * 100\right) - MC$$

Where: M_1 = Mass of empty crucible and lid

 M_2 = Mass of empty crucible + lid +sample before heating. M_3 = Mass of empty crucible + lid +sample after heating.

MC = Moisture content on wet basis

3.2.2.5 Moisture absorption

The weights of empty crucibles were determined. Approximately 2.00 g of thoroughly mixed samples from chipped and milled disc A, were drawn and dried in an oven for 24 h at 105°C, then their weights were measured in crucibles in triplicates. Hydrated copper sulphate was weighed and placed in the desiccators and wire gauze put on top. The open crucible containing weighed samples were placed on the wire gauze. After 24 hr, the crucibles and the samples were measured to the nearest 0.01 g. (Annex 29).

Moisture absorption
$$\% = \frac{M_3 - M_1}{M_2 - M_1} * 100$$

Where: M1= Mass of empty crucible.

M2 = Mass of crucible + samples

M3 = Mass of crucible + samples after 24 hrs in the desiccator.

3.2.2.6 Moisture desorption

The weights of empty crucibles were determined. Approximately 2.00 g of thoroughly mixed samples from chipped and milled disc A, were drawn and dried in an oven for 24 h at 105°C, then their weights were measured in crucibles in triplicates. Anhydrous copper sulphate was weighed and placed in the desiccators and wire gauze put on top. The open crucible containing weighed samples were placed on the wire gauze. After 24 hr, the crucibles and the samples were measured to the nearest 0.01 g.

Moisture desorption
$$\% = \frac{M_3 - M_1}{M_2 - M_1} * 100$$

Where: M_1 = Mass of empty crucible.

 $M_2 = Mass of crucible + samples$

 M_3 = Mass of crucible + samples after 24 hrs in the desiccator.

3.2.2.7 Fixed carbon

Fixed carbon (FC %) was calculated as :-

FC (%) = 100 - (% Ash content + % Volatile matter content+ % Moisture content) (Annex 2 (C)).

3.2.3 Above ground tree biomass and volume model

To obtain the representative tree samples, age distribution was considered. The plantations where the research was conducted were randomly selected. Four trees were selected randomly from each age group and used for destructive sampling. The age distribution ranged from 2 to 15 years, thus, totaling 56 trees.

After felling, diameter was accurately measured every 2 m for stems and big branches with diameters of more than 10 cm (Fig 3.2a). Stump height and mid-diameter were additionally measured. Each section's volume was computed using Smalian's formula.

$$Volume = \frac{(D^2 + d^2)3.14 * L}{80,000}$$

Where:

D = log bottom diameter d = log top diameter

L= log length

While the volume of each stump was worked out using Huber's formula;

$$Volume = \frac{(D^2)3.14*L}{40,000}$$

Where;

 $D = \log mid$ -diameter

$L = \log \text{ length}$

The total tree volume was the summation of volume of each section plus and the log.



Figure 3.2a: Taking diameter at 2 m interval and 3.2b: Determining Fresh weight (Source : Author, 2014)

The fresh weight of the whole trees were determined immediately in the field after felling using spring weighing balance and recorded (Figure 3.2b). Tree material was portioned into leaves, branches and stem following standard recommendation that take care of moisture content. Sample discs of 30 mm thickness were obtained from the stem; at bottom, middle and top at 10 cm diameter and from the branches and a sample from leaves as well, adding up to five samples per tree. The fresh weight of sample discs were determined *in situ* using spring weigh scales as kitchen scale determined the weight of smaller specimens. The sections were labeled according to: replicates, number, age, plantation, branches, leaves and stem. Triplicate tree samples were stored in sealed plastic bags, and transported to the laboratory for further determination of moisture content. Dry weights was obtained by drying the sample at a temperature of 105°C until a constant mass (Figure 3.3a). After achieving the

constant dry weight (Figure 3.3b), the ratio of dry to wet weight was determined (Mbelase, 2012). Field data (Annex 29).

 $Whole \ tree \ dry \ weight = \left[\frac{Average \ dry \ weight \ of \ samples}{Average \ fresh \ weight \ of samples} * (Whole \ tree \ fresh \ weight)\right]$



Figure 3.3a: Sample disc oven drying and 3.3b: Weighing after drying (Source : Author, 2014)

3.3 Data analysis

3.3.1 Eucalyptus plantation Inventory

Linear regression was conducted using the volume data calculated from trees of various ages with the help of SAS/STATS (2002) to identify the best fit models for volume against height, diameter and age.

3.3.2 Estimation of CAI and MAI

CAI and MAI curves were plotted and the intersection the two points informed on the theoretical optimal harvest age to maximizes timber yield (Avery, 2002).

3.3.3 Effect of age on proximate and calorific values

The effect of age on proximate and calorific values was analyzed using Analysis of variance (ANOVA) with age as fixed a factor using SAS/STAT (2002) to identify differences in proximate and calorific values at various ages. The data collected from trees of various ages was analyzed using SAS/STATS (2002) to identify the best fit models (Ash content, calorific value, volatile matter, fixed carbon, dry moisture, and desorption and adsorption).

3.3.4 Volume and Biomass Modelling Equations

Modelling of Volume and Biomass was done using SAS/STATS (2002). Log lengths and diameters at both ends of the logs measurements taken allowed modelling of Volume, and fresh weight and dry measurements assisted in modelling of Biomass.

CHAPTER FOUR

RESULTS

4.1 Standing volume of the eucalypt plantations of various ages at EPK

Information on the dbh and height used to derive the volume is shown in Annex 1) and Annex 2).



Figure 4.1: Standing volume and dbh of trees at EPK tea factory



Figure 4.2: Standing volume and height of trees at EPK tea factory

After performing regression analysis (Annex 30), equation 1 had the best model fit $(R^2 = 0.9722)$ compared to equation 2 ($R^2 = 0.897$) and equation 3 ($R^2 = 0.595$). As a result the logarithmic model fitted data better than using diameter alone. This can be explained by the fact that scatter plots in Figs 4.1 and 4.2 suggest curvilinear relationships between standing volume and diameter at breast height (D) and tree height (H) as predictor variables. Thus the volume equation:

Ln V = -9.270 + 2.594In (D) + 0.152 In(H) was applied to compute volume for each plot then extrapolated to volume per hectare, volume per plantation, volume per age and total volume for all estates (Annex 28). The estimated volume of EPK estates ranged from 15.86 to 736.88 m³ ha⁻¹

The regression outputs showing relationships between the trees volume against dbh is provided in Annex 1 while the trees volume against height of the plantation is shown in Annex 2. Based on the tables, there was significant (Pr < .001) positive relationship between volume and dbh as well as trees height.

The relationship between standing volume of the trees and age are shown in Annex1 (C). There was an increase in standing volume with age following a sigmoid pattern of distribution. The regression outputs showing relationships between the standing volume against age is provided in Annex 3.



Figure 4.3: Relationship between standing volume of the trees and age



Graph of CAI and MAI at the EPK Nandi

Age (years)

Figure 4.4: Relationship between CAI and MAI at the EPK Nandi

Based on the above graph, the optimal volume to harvest the tree range between 5 to 10 years, the exact age of harvesting is determined by the interaction between the CAI and MAI. The result in the figure indicate that the most appropriate harvesting volume is where there is a convergence between CAI and MAI which is at age 8.5 years where the volume from the area harvested will be optimized.

4.2 Variation in proximate and calorific value as a function of age of the eucalypt

trees in EPK plantations

4.2.1 Ash content of the woody biomass

The mean ash content of the forest of various ages together with separation of the means based on Tukey's HSD test is shown in Figure 4.4.



Figure 4.5: Mean (\pm SD) and Tukey's separation of the ash content of the *E*. *grandis* at various ages.

The mean of the ash content in the plantation establishments was different based on age. ANOVA table showing differences in the ash content of the *E. grandis* within the plantation establishments is shown in Annex 4 which indicates that indeed the

differences in ash content were statistically significant in the plantation of different ages. The highest percentage of the ash content within the plantation occurred at age 4, this was followed by the ash content of plantation aged 6, 8 and 10 years while plantation aged 14 years had the least percentage of ash content compared to other ages during the study.

Since there were significant differences in the ash content with age, Tukey HSD was computed as shown in Annex1 (E). The minimum significant differences confirm indeed that ash content differed with age of the trees in the forest.

The linear relationships between ash content and age of the *Eucalyptus grandis* at EPK plantation establishments was plotted in a scatterplot as provided in Figure 4.6.



Figure 4.6: Scatterplot of *E. grandis* ash content PCT by age at the EPK.

Based on the observed scatter diagram, ash content of the forest decreased with age of the forest from year 4 to years 14 of the period.

To clearly define relationship between ash content and age of the trees stands, linear regression was conducted and the results are as shown in Annex 6. There was a strong linear relationship between the ash content and the age of the forest with a regression coefficient of 0.9209, which had a slope that is significantly greater than 0 (Pr > F < 0001) based on the ANOVA analysis of the regression trends

4.2.2 Volatile content

The mean concentrations of volatile content of the forest of various ages are illustrated in Figure 4.7.



Figure 4.7: Mean (± SD) and Tukey's separation of the volatile PCT content of *E*. *grandis* at various ages.

ANOVA table showing differences in the volatile PCT content of *E. grandis* based on ages of the trees within the plantation establishments is shown in Annex 7. The result of the table indicates that indeed, the volatile content of the tree plantation

establishments varied significantly with age. The means were separated based on Tukey's HSD test with parameters shown in Annex 8. The figure indicates that the mean volatile PCT content in the tree plantation establishments increased with age.

Correlation between volatile PCT with age of the forest in EPK is shown in Figure 4.9. The volatile PCT increased with age of the forest from age 4 to 14 years period.



Figure 4.8: Plot of *Eucalyptus grandis* volatile PCT by age at the EPK Tea Estates

Relationship between the volatile PCT and age of the trees in the forest was found to be significant Annex 9 with a strong positive relationship between the volatile PCT and the age of the forest with a regression coefficient of 0.8265, which had a slope that is significantly greater than 0 (P < 0001).

4.2.3 Desorption PCT of the woody biomass

The desorption PCT content of the forest in relation to forest age is illustrated in Figure 4.9.



Figure 4.9: Mean (\pm SD) and Tukey's separation of desorption content of *E*. *grandis* at various ages within the plantations at EPK

Differences in the mean desorption among different ages was computed using ANOVA (Annex 10). The result of the ANOVA table showed that desorption content of the *E. grandis* differed significantly among the years of the plantation establishments. Subsequent to the significantly different means, desorption content of the plantation was compared based on Tukey's Studentized separation of means (Annex 11). The lower value of the error mean square and the minimum significant differences within the table, confirm that indeed there was significant differences between desorption among different ages of the forest plantation. Based on the Tukey's separation of means, the desorption at age 4 years was the highest, followed by those of age 6 years, and then age 8, while age 12 years and 14 years had the lowest desorption content but were not significantly different between each other.

Since there was a decreasing trend between desorption and age of the tree, relationship between desorption against age was determined. The desorption PCT of the woody biomass showed negative relationship with the age of the forest (Figure 4.12).



Figure 4.10: Plot of *E. grandis* desorption PCT by age at the EPK Tea Estates

The linear relationship between desorption and age of the trees in the forest was evaluated and the result presented in Annex 12. There was a moderate negative linear relationship between desorption and the age of the forest with a regression coefficient of 0.5083. The slope of the regression was significantly greater than 0 (Pr > F < 0001) based on ANOVA of the regression trends.

4.2.4 Absorption PCT content

The absorption PCT content of the forest of various ages is illustrated in Figure 4.11.



Figure 4.11: Mean (\pm SD) and Tukey's separation of the absorption content of *E*. *grandis* at various ages.

Differences in the absorption content of the forest with age based on analysis of variance are shown in Annex 13. The table, depict a significant difference in absorption with time. Since the ANOVA results confirmed that there was a significant difference, the means were separated based on Tukey's HSD test (Annex 14).

Since there were significant differences in the absorption with age, Tukey's HSD was computed as shown in Annex 15. The minimum significant differences confirm indeed that the ash content differed with age of the trees in the forest.

Absorption PCT of the woody biomass against age of the tree was plotted as a scatterplot is shown (Figure 4.12). Based on the set of observations from the figure, absorption had a negative relationship with the age of the forest.



Figure 4.12: Plot of *Eucalyptus grandis* absorption PCT by age at the EPK

The linear relationship between the absorption and age of the trees in the forest was evaluated and the result presented in Annex 16. There was a moderate negative linear relationship between the absorption and the age of the forest with a regression coefficient of 0.5263, which had a slope that is significantly greater than 0 (Pr > F < 0001) based on the ANOVA analysis of the regression analysis.

4.2.5 Fixed carbon content

The mean fixed carbons of the forest of various ages are illustrated in Figure 4.13. ANOVA table showing differences in the fixed carbon of the *E. grandis* in the plantation establishments is shown in Annex 17. The differences in fixed carbon content were statistically significant in the plantation of different ages. The means were separated based on Tukey's HSD test (Annex 18). The figure indicates that the mean fixed carbon content in the tree plantation establishments increased with age.



Figure 4.13: Mean (\pm SD) and Tukey's separation of the fixed carbon content of *E. grandis* at various ages.

Fixed carbon also significant positive trend with age of the forest (Figure 4.14)



Figure 4.14: Plot of *Eucalyptus grandis* fixed carbon by age at the EPK

The linear relationship between fixed carbon and age of the trees in the forest was evaluated and the result presented in Annex 19. There was a moderate positive linear relationship between fixed carbon and the age of the forest with a regression coefficient of 0.7591, which had a slope that is significantly greater than 0 (Pr > F < 0001) based on the ANOVA analysis of the regression trends.

4.2.6 Mean calorific value

Mean calorific value at varying ages is illustrated in Figure 4.15. ANOVA table showing differences in the mean calorific value of the *E. grandis* within the plantation establishments is provided in Annex 20. The analysis of the table indicates that indeed the differences in mean calorific value of the trees within the forest were statistically significant in the plantation of different ages. Based on the fact that the means were statistically different, separation was done using Tukey's HSD test (Annex 21). The mean calorific in the tree plantation showed significant differences with age of the forest plantations.



Figure 4.15: Mean (± SD) and Tukey's separation of the calorific value content of *E. grandis* at various ages.

Calorific of the woody biomass against age of the tree was plotted as a scatterplot as shown in Figure 4.16. Based on the set of observations from the figure, calorific value had a positive relationship with the age of the forest.



Figure 4.16: Scatterplot of *E. grandis* calorific value by age at the EPK Tea Estates

The linear relationship between the calorific value and age of the trees in the forest was evaluated and the result presented in Annex 22. There was a moderate positive linear relationship between the calorific value and the age of the forest with a regression coefficient of 0.5263 with a slope that is significantly greater than 0 (Pr > F < 0001).

4.3 Tree biomass and volume model for eucalypts in EPK plantations

Scatter plot showing the increase in tree biomass as a function over age over 15 years is shown in Figure 4.17. The result indicates that tree biomass increased with age within the seven estates where the study was conducted.



Figure 4.17: Scatterplot of the relationships between biomass and age of the forest

The relationships between tree biomass and volume was also determined (Figure 4.18). Tree biomass was positively associated with tree volume. Increased volume of the trees resulted in increased biomass.



Figure 4.18: Scatterplot of the relationship between tree biomass and volume

The regression output showing relationships between the biomass and volume of the plantation establishment is provided in Annex 23. Tree biomass increased with volume of the forest plantation, where the biomass was fitted using the equation AGB = $601.6V + 147.6V^2$, with standard errors 34.9636 and 35.2718 respectively. Based on ANOVA (Annex 25) biomass and volume were related. Regression between biomass and volume yields a significant ($P_r < .001$) positive linear relationship with a regression coefficient of 0.9736 (Annex 26).

Comparison of the tree biomass against the calculated biomass based on volume equations are provided in Figure 4.19. The current model equation and biomass estimated from Volume*0.5 accurately predicted biomass of the tree upto age 6 years. However, after 6 years of age, the current model was more precise in predicting biomass than the earlier used Vol*0.5 for biomass estimate.



Figure 4.18: Measured biomass (B), and calculated biomass from the volume equations against tree age

CHAPTER FIVE

DISCUSSION

5.1 Standing volume of the existing eucalypt plantations of various ages at EPK

This study employed tree height and dbh of the plantations to establish the volume of the tree plantations, which concurs with studies by various researchers (McRoberts and Westfall, 2014; Segura and Kanninen, 2015; Kalliovirta and Tokola, 2017). In Kenya, such attempts have been rare (Henry *et al.*, 2010). Based on the current estimates, it was established that there was a total of 1783.02

ha of land with an estimated total volume of $606,049.09 \text{ m}^3$. Based on the estimation, it was established that the largest area and hence highest volume was obtained in stations with largest tree height and dbh suggesting that plantations that are older and have larger diameters tend to have more volume. The area covered by the plantation was not necessarily the predictor of volume since areas such as Kibwari Station, Siret Station and Kaboswa Station had larger area coverage, but had less tree volume than Kaboswa, which clearly indicate that area coverage cannot be the basis of volume of the plantation. However, the height of the tree height and dbh appeared to play more significant role in the determination of tree volume which concurs with studies conducted elsewhere (Malimbwi *et al.*, 1994; Komiyama *et al.*, 2005; Henry *et al.*, 2011).

The study also determined that volume was positively related to area of the establishment which indicates that understanding the area under plantation farming is important in explaining the volume of the plantation. In the current study the dbh of the plantation was significant in explaining up to 86% of the variation in the volume in concurrence with studies conducted by Akindele and LeMay (2006) and Chen *et al.*

(2007). The volume values reported by various studies at different Teak ages includes the study at 2 years old Teak by KFRI (2011) with volume value ranging from 1.87 - 6.57 m^3 /ha, at age of 5 years by Perez and Kanninen (2005) in Costa Rica the values was 28.4 - 32 m³/ha, by Perez (2005) at age of 16 volume of 420.33 – 466.35 m³/ha and at 40 years by KFRI (2011) of about 236 m³/ha. A study by Zambrana (1998) estimated the volume at age of 4, 10, 17 and 25 years by using volume equation to be 22 m³/ha, 89 m³/ha, 159 m³/ha and 214 m³/ha respectively. Furthermore, on study by Picado (1998) in Costa Rica estimated the volume of 48.59 m³/ha, 140.04 m³ /ha and 198.87 m³/ha at age of 8, 15 and 20 years respectively. The expected high correlation between area and volume therefore seems to suggest that to enhance yield, of the plantation, volume of the plantation appears more important parameter which need to be enhance. Therefore the assumption that area of the plantation is the determinant of volume and yield should be discouraged.

There was a sigmoid relationship between the standing volume and tree age which is the traditionally accepted relationship between volume and age of the tree (Sillett *et al.*, 2010). Using the sigmoid curve, it was possible to estimate the optimal volume to harvest the tree which is based on the point where the gradient of the curve start to move closer to zero. A study carried out in Kitale, Uasin Gishu and Kericho showed that wood are harvested from age 5 to 8 for *E. grandis* with production figure of 75 to 360 m³ ha ⁻¹ (Oballa *et al.*, 2010) while in this study, it ranged from 247.44 to 384.59 m³ ha ⁻¹ at same age range. But according to Cheboiwo and Langat (2010), the total growth of a 5 year old *E. grandis* in Kericho was observed to be 12.2 cm dbh and height of 13. 2 m compared to the dbh and height at EPK that was observed to be 15.1 cm and 21.42 m at the same age and volume growth per hectare of 5 years and 13

years stood at 151.8 m³ and 985 m³ respectively. There were variations in terms of height, dbh and volume at the same age. The differences may be as result of differences in site factor and weather conditions.

In this study, best age to harvest the tree was established to be in the range between 8.5 to 10 years, which concurs with other studies (Saint-André *et al.*, 2005; Forrester *et al.*, 2010; Lindenmayer *et al.*, 2017). However, harvesting exact of trees is always determined by CAI and MAI. In this study, the interaction between the CAI and MAI occurred at age 8.5 years which falls within the 5 to 10 years optimal age of harvesting. At this age of harvesting, the volume is at the maximum as tree growth has started to decline and therefore there is no significant height increment to warrant increment of volume of the trees, which is in agreement with previous studies on tree volume (Almeida *et al.*, 2007; Du Toit, 2008; Tandon *et al.*, 2015).

Although dbh was the mainly applied predictor of volume, it is recommended that care should be taken whenever applying the equations. Harja *et al.* (2011) in trying to fit the Chave *et al.* (2005) and Basuki *et al.* (2009) equations found the best model fit at lower diameter range less than 60 cm, but there was overvaluation of biomass of trees measuring over 60 cm. Various equations have partial relevancy due to the fact they are originated from local studies and as of inadequate diameter range. The biomass of the tree can be estimated according to its value using the following variables; height, diameter, forest type and wood density (Chave *et al.* 2005). There are studies that have found out that addition of height into allometric equations yielded no increase the accuracy of the estimation (Basuki *et al.*, 2009). In another study, incorporation height into biomass approximation reduced the estimates of

tropical carbon content (Feldpausch *et al.*, 2012). Nevertheless, Goodman *et al.* (2014) verified that modeling tree volumes without incorporating height overvalued above ground biomass, when heights were incorporated, then biomass were undervalued significantly.

5.2 Variation in proximate and calorific value as a function of age of the eucalypt trees in EPK plantations

It is extremely important to understand fuel properties such as ash content, ultimate carbon, calorific value, fixed carbon content, volatile content, and hydrogen for consumption of every substance as fuel (Kumar *et al.*, 2010). This study determined parameters associated with proximate values and calorific values. The parameters for calorific value were ash, moisture content, volatile content, desorption, absorption, fixed carbons and fixed carbons.

Ash content ranged from 0.5 to 0.95% and decreased with the tree age. The more quantity of ash in biomass renders it less advantageous for energy (Shafizadeh, 1981). The mean ash content of *E. grandis* plantation ranged from 0.49 to 0.97% and varied negatively with age of the tree from age 4 through to ages 6, 8 and 10 and 14 years. The quantity of ash was found to be more in younger trees. The little and minimal unevenness in ash content of wood shows that ash quantity might not be a suitable standard for deciding the biomass and harvesting age of tree.

The volatile content of the forest ranged from 70.10 to 70.67% and increased with age of the tree plantation while Kumar *et al.* (2010) found out that volatile content of Eucalyptus hybrid age 4 to 6 ranges from 82.0 to 81.64%. High volatile matter

content of a biomass material may suggest that during incineration, most of it will volatize. The observed increase in the volatile matter is due to increase in the wood extractives that essentially increase the volatile compounds (Senelwa and Sims 1999).

The desorption and absorption PCT content of the forest varied from 0.03 to 0.09% and 0.02 to 0.09% respectively decreased significantly with age. As the trees grow old, the wood become more compact and thus its ability to absorb moisture become less effective (Skaar, 1988). The absorption content of the forest was established to vary negatively with age of the forest establishment. The trend were however moderate slope. Popper *et al.* (2008) when conducting absorption and desorption measurement on selected exotic tree species noted that desorption values was higher as compared to absorption values when the relative humidity was below 93% but the trend changed immediately the relative humidity reached 93% and the absorption values emerged higher than desorption values.

The mean fixed carbons of the forest of ranged from 10.64 to 10.09% that is near to the fixed carbon value of various tree types (Senelwa and Sims 1999), thus are likely to rise with the maturity of the stand. High carbon content of trees indicate that they are suitable for woodfuel due to the high energy content per unit volume and slow nature of burning for these trees (Kumar *et al.*, 2010).

Mean calorific value of the forest ranged from 18.5317 to 19.57Mj/kg and increased with age of the forest plantation until age of 10 years which render age of 10 years the most suitable for harvest. Likewise a boost in the calorific value was experienced in ageing trees (20 years) as compared with younger trees (2–6 years). A feeble and
depressing correlation between calorific value and age of trees from 11 and 21 years has been reported (Lemenih and Bekele (2004). The younger trees have less calorific value due to high ash content. The calorific value has been noted as one of the vital characteristics for distinguishing a fuel from others. The tree-age variability in calorific value of *Eucalyptus* can be attributable to lower ash content and high fixed carbon content in trees.

5.3 Tree biomass models for eucalypts in EPK plantations

In forest mensuration, direct measurements of biomass often pose a challenge resulting in estimates of the biomass based on known volume of the tree. In absence of a biomass equation of trees or stand, biomass may be estimated from equation: Biomass' = Volume*0.5. However, the simple formula has often been criticized in the past as too simplistic and may not accurately estimate biomass at certain age. This study therefore developed an equation to estimate the biomass from volume. This is justified because volumes for most species usually exist and it is much easier to develop volume than biomass equation. During the study, it was established that tree biomass increased with age of *E. grandis*, which agrees with studies of Zerihun *et al.* (2006) and Bradstock (2017). This observed increase may be attributed to higher number higher density and increased woody mass (Singh and Lodhiyal, 2013). Tree biomass increased with volume of the forest plantation, where the biomass was fitted using the equation $AGB = 601.6V + 147.6V^2$, which concurs with Mugasha et al. (2013). Biomass and volume was positively correlated with a regression coefficient (\mathbf{R}^2) of 0.9736 suggesting that increased volume of the trees resulted in increased biomass. In this study, model variables varied according to age, which may be due to

adjustment in tree ageing and social condition, leading toe proliferation in stem biomass (Ognouabi and Fouty, 2012).

CHAPTER SIX

CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

6.1 Conclusions

The estimated standing volume of EPK estates ranged from 15.86 to 736.88 m³ ha ⁻¹. There was an increase in tree volume, height and dbh with age of the tree plantation. It was established that there was a total of 1783.02ha of land with an estimated total volume of 606,049.59 m³. Based on the table, there was a significant positive linear relationship between volume and age of the plantations yielding a regression coefficient of 0.8003. There was a sigmoid relationship between the standing volume and tree age. The result in the figure indicate that the most appropriate harvesting volume is where there is a convergence between CAI and MAI is age 6.5 years where the volume from the area harvested will be optimized.

This study also determined parameters associated with proximate values and calorific values. The mean ash content ranged from 0.49 to 0.97%, volatile content was 70.1 to 70.67%, desorption ranged between 0.03 to 0.09%, absorption content ranged from 0.02 to 0.09%, fixed carbon was 10.64 to 10.09% and calorific value ranged from 18.53 to 19.57 Mj/kg. The mean ash content, desorption and absorption of *E. grandis* plantation varied negatively with age of the tree while the volatile content, fixed carbon and calorific value of the forest ranged increased with age of the tree plantation.

Tree biomass increased with volume of the forest plantation, where the biomass was fitted using the equation $AGB = 601.6V + -147.6V^2$, standard errors 34.9636 and 35.2718 respectively. Biomass and volume was positively correlated with a regression

coefficient (R^2) of 0.9736 suggesting that increased volume of the trees resulted in increased biomass.

6.2 Recommendations

Based on the CAI/MAI relationships the harvest age should is 6.5 years where the volume from the area harvested will be optimized while according to proximate and calorific values, the study recommends that determination of harvest age should be 10 years as determined by the energy content of the trees. So harvesting age depends on the management object.

The study estimated tree component biomass in the plantation, further research is needed to know the contribution of the soil organic component and management practices in *Eucalyptus* plantation establishment.

To advance the biomass research, broad spectrum of such problems must be attend to. Studies are required to give unambiguous meaning of the biomass compartments and forest categories.

REFERENCES

- Akindele, S.O. and LeMay, V.M. (2006). Development of tree volume equations for common timber species in the tropical rain forest area of Nigeria. *Forest Ecology and Management.* 226: 41-48.
- Almeida, A.C., Soares, J.V., Landsberg, J.J. and Rezende, G.D. (2007). Growth and water balance of *Eucalyptus grandis* hybrid plantations in Brazil during a rotation for pulp production. *Forest Ecology and Management*. **251**: 10-21.
- Almeida, G., Brito, J.O. and Perré, P. (2010). Alterations in energy properties of eucalyptus wood and bark subjected to torrefaction: the potential of mass loss as a synthetic indicator. *Bioresource Technology*. **101**: 9778-9784.
- Avery, T.E. (2002). Burkhart, H. Forest Measurements; McGraw-Hill: New York, NY, USA.
- Baker, A.J. (1983). Wood fuel properties and fuel products from wood. In: Fuelwood
 Management and Utilization Seminar: proceeding East Lansing, MI, 1982
 November 9-11. East Lansing. MI: Michigan State University 14-25.
- Balat, M. (2009). Global status of biomass energy use. Energy Sources, Part A. **31**: 1160-1173.
- Bapat, D.W., Kulkarni, S.V. and Bhandarkar, V.P. (2017). Design and operating experience on fluidized bed boiler burning biomass fuels with high alkali ash, in Proceedings of the 14th International Conference on Fluidized Bed Combustion, ed by Preto FDS. ASME Publishers, New York, USA, pp. 165–174.
- Barnes, D.F. and Floor, W.M. (2018). Rural energy in developing countries: a challenge for economic development1. *Annual Review of Energy and the Environment*. **21**: 13-29.

- Barnes, D.F., Openshaw, K., Smith, K.R. and van der Plas, R. (2016). Whatmakes people cook with improved biomass stoves? A comparative international review of stove programs. Washington DC: World Bank; 60 pp. Technical Paper 242 Energy Series
- Basuki T.M., Van Laake D.E., Skidmore, A.K., and Hussin, Y.A. (2009). Allometric equation of estimating the above ground biomass in Tropical lowland Dipterocarps Forests. *Forest Ecology and Management* 257: 1684-1694.
- Berardi, U. (2017). A cross-country comparison of the building energy consumptions and their trends. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling.* **123**: 230-241.
- Berit, T. (1998). Hygroscopic Moisture Transport in Wood. A Thesis presented for the degree of Dorktor Ingenon of the Norwegian University of science and Technology Department of Building and Construction Engineering.
- Bett, K., Birech, J., Freyer, B., Kyalo, D. and Ngetich, A. (2015). Caught between energy demands and food needs: dilemmas of smallholder farmers in Njoro. Nairobi. Kenya.
- Bradstock, R. (2017). Biomass in an age series of *Eucalyptus grandis* plantations. *Australian Forest Research*. **11**: 111-127.
- Bredenkamp, B.V. and Loveday, N.C. (1984). Volume Equation for Diameter Measurement in Millimeters. *South Africa Forestry Journal*. Pp. 40.
- Brown, S. (1997). *Estimating biomass and biomass change of tropical forests: a primer* (Vol. 134). Food and Agriculture Org.
- Burkhart, H.E. and Tomé, M. (2012). *Modeling forest trees and stands*. Springer Science and Business Media.

- Butler, B.W., Webb, B.W., Jimenez, D., Reardon, J.A. and Jones, J.L. (2005). Thermally induced bark swelling in four North American tree species. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research*. 35: 452-460.
- Calama, R. and Montero, G. (2004). Interregional nonlinear height diameter model with random coefficients for stone pine in Spain. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research*. **34**: 150-163.
- Callaway, D.S., Fowlie, M. and McCormick, G. (2018). Location, location, location: The variable value of renewable energy and demand-side efficiency resources. *Journal of the Association of Environmental and Resource Economists*. 5: 39-75.
- Cao, Q.V., Burkhart, H.E. and Max, T.A., 1980. Evaluation of two methods for cubicvolume prediction of loblolly pine to any merchantable limit. *Forest Science*. 26: 71-80.
- Caputo, A.C., Palumbo, M., Pelagagge, P.M. and Scacchia, F. (2015). Economics of biomass energy utilization in combustion and gasification plants: effects of logistic variables. *Biomass and Bioenergy*. 28: 35-51.
- Case, B.S. and Hall, R.J. (2008). Assessing prediction errors of generalized tree biomass and volume equations for the boreal forest region of west-central Canada. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research.* 38: 878-889.
- Case, B.S. and Hall, R.J. (2008). Assessing prediction errors of generalized tree biomass and volume equations for the boreal forest region of west-central Canada. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research.* 38: 878-889.
- Chamshama, S.A.O., Mugasha, A.G. and Zahabu, E. (2004). Stand biomass and volume estimation for Miombo woodlands at Kitulangalo, Morogoro, Tanzania. *The Southern African Forestry Journal*. 200: 59-70.

- Chave, J., Andalo, C., Brown, S., Cairns, M.A., Chambers, J.Q., Eamus, D., Folster, H., Fromard, F., Higuchi, N., Kira, T., Lescure, J.P., Nelson, B.W., Ogawa, H., Riera, B. and Yamakura, T. (2005). Tree allometry and improved estimation of carbon stocks and balance in tropical forests. *Oecologia*. 145: 87–99.
- Cheboiwo, J.K. and Langat, D. (2010). What is more Profitable? ; Comparing the commercial growing of *Eucalyptus grandis* and agricultural crops in Western Kenya. *Miti*, July-September, 2010.
- Chen, Q., Gong, P., Baldocchi, D. and Tian, Y.Q. (2007). Estimating basal area and stem volume for individual trees from lidar data. *Photogrammetric Engineering* and *Remote Sensing*. **73**: 1355-1365.
- Cheng, J. ed. (2017). Biomass to renewable energy processes. CRC press.
- Clark, D.A, Brown. S., Kicklighter, D.W., Chambers, J.Q., Thomlinson, J.R. and Holland, E.A. (2001). Net primary production in tropical Forests: an evaluation and synthesis of existing field data. *Ecological Application*. 11: 371-384.
- Conti, J., Holtberg, P., Diefenderfer, J., LaRose, A., Turnure, J.T. and Westfall, L. (2016). International Energy Outlook 2016 With Projections to 2040 (No. DOE/EIA--0484 (2016). USDOE Energy Information Administration (EIA), Washington, DC (United States). Office of Energy Analysis.
- Cornwell, W.K., Cornelissen, J.H., Allison, S.D., Bauhus, J., Eggleton, P., Preston, C.M., Scarff, F., Weedon, J.T., Wirth, C. and Zanne, A.E. (2009). Plant traits and wood fates across the globe: rotted, burned, or consumed? *Global Change Biology*. **15**: 2431-2449.

- Corral-Rivas, J.J., Barrio-Anta, M., Aguirre-Calderón, O.A. and Dieguez-Aranda, U. (2007). Use of stump diameter to estimate diameter at breast height and tree volume for major pine species in El Salto, Durango (Mexico). *Forestry*. 80: 29-40.
- Coudurier, T., Barthelemy, D., de Reffye, Ph. (1995). Mode 'lisation et simulation de deux clones d'eucalyptus hybrides en plantation au Congo: les clones saligna 2-32 et platiphylla 1-41. Rapport Interne Cirad-AMAP, 72 pp.
- Curkeet, R. (2011) Wood Combustion Basics-Tropics: Wood composition, combustion process, moisture content and seasoning and equations. EPA Workshop. March 2, 2011.
- Cutini, A., Chianucci, F. and Manetti, M.C. (2013). Allometric relationships for volume and biomass for stone pine (*Pinus pinea* L.) in Italian coastal stands. *Iforest-Biogeosciences and Forestry*. 6: 331-339.
- Dasappa, S. (2011). Potential of biomass energy for electricity generation in sub-Saharan Africa. *Energy for Sustainable Development*. **15**: 203-213.
- Demaerschalk, J.P. (1972). Converting volume equations to compatible taper equations. *Forest Science*. **18**: 241-245.
- Detroy, R.W. (2018). Bioconversion of agricultural biomass to organic chemicals. In Organic chemicals from biomass (pp. 19-43). CRC press.
- Dietz, J. and Kuyal, S. (2011). Guidelines for establishing regional Allometric equation through destructive Sampling. World *Forest establishments* Centre (ICRAF). Nairobi, Kenya.
- Donaldson, L.A., Grace, J. and Downes, G.M. (2014). Within-tree variation in anatomical properties of compression wood in radiata pine. *IAWA Journal.* **25**: 253-271.

- Droin-Josserand, A., Taverdet, J.L. and Vergnaud, J.M. (2015). Modelling of moisture absorption within a section of parallelepipedic sample of wood by considering longitudinal and transversal diffusion. *Holzforschung-International Journal of the Biology, Chemistry, Physics and Technology of Wood.* 43: 297-302.
- Du Toit, B. (2008). Effects of site management on growth, biomass partitioning and light use efficiency in a young stand of *Eucalyptus grandis* in South Africa. *Forest Ecology and Management*. 255: 2324-2336.
- Erakhrumen, A.A (2009). Estimating the extent of Influence of two Intrinsic Fuelwood Properties on Acceptance/Retention of some woody species in *Forest establishments* practices in Southwest Nigeria. *Drvna Industrija*. 60: 209-218.
- Erol, M., Haykiri-Acma, H. and Küçükbayrak, S. (2010). Calorific value estimation of biomass from their proximate analyses data. *Renewable Energy*. 35: 170-173.
- Evans, A.M. and Finkral, A.J. (2009). From renewable energy to fire risk reduction: a synthesis of biomass harvesting and utilization. *Gcb Bioenergy*. **1**: 211-219.
- FAO (2009). Assessment of the states of the Development of the Standards for the Terrestrial Essential Climate Variables, Global Terrestrial Obsessing System, Rome.
- FAO. (2006). Global Forest resources assessment 2005. Progress towards sustainable forest. FAO Forest paper 147. PP320.
- Farwig, N., Sajita, N. and Böhning-Gaese, K. (2008). Conservation value of forest plantations for bird communities in western Kenya. *Forest Ecology and Management.* 255: 3885-3892.

- Fayolle, A., Doucet, J.L., Gillet, J.F., Bourland, N. and Lejeune, P. (2013). Tree allometry in Central Africa: testing the validity of pantropical multi-species allometric equations for estimating biomass and carbon stocks. *Forest Ecology and Management.* 305: 29-37.
- Feldpausch, T.R., Lloyd, J., Lewis, S.L., Brienen, R.J.W., Gloor, M., Monteagudo Mendoza, A., Lopez-Gonzalez, G., Banin L., Abu Salim, K. Affum-Baffoe, K., Alexiades, M., Almeida, S., Amaral, I., Andrade, A., Aragão, L.E.O.C., Araujo Murakami, A., Arets, E.J.M.M, Arroyo, L., Aymard, G.A., Woell, H. and Phillips, O.L. (2012). Tree height integrated into pantropical forest biomass estimates. *Biogeosciences*. 9: 3381–3403
- Field, C.B., Campbell, J.E. and Lobell, D.B. (2018). Biomass energy: the scale of the potential resource. *Trends in Ecology* and *Evolution*. 33: 65-72.
- Fonweban, J., Gardiner, B. and Auty, D. (2012). Variable-top merchantable volume equations for Scots pine (*Pinus sylvestris*) and Sitka spruce (*Picea sitchensis* (Bong.) Carr.) in Northern Britain. *Forestry.* 85: 237-253.
- Forrester, D.I., Collopy, J.J. and Morris, J.D. (2010). Transpiration along an age series of *Eucalyptus globulus* plantations in southeastern Australia. *Forest Ecology* and Management. 259: 1754-1760.
- Friedl, A., Padouvas, E., Rotter, H. and Varmuza, K. (2005). Prediction of heating values of biomass fuel from elemental composition. *Analytica Chimica Acta*. 544: 191-198.
- Gathui, T. and Mugo, F. (2010). Biomass energy use in Kenya, International Institute for Environment and Development. Nairobi. Kenya.
- Genet, H., Bréda, N. and Dufrêne, E. (2009). Age-related variation in carbon allocation at tree and stand scales in beech (*Fagus sylvatica* L.) and sessile

oak (*Quercus petraea* (Matt.) Liebl.) using a chronosequence approach. *Tree Physiology*. **30**:177-192.

- Gerhards, C.C. (2007). Effect of moisture content and temperature on the mechanical properties of wood: an analysis of immediate effects. *Wood and Fiber Science*. **14**: 4-36.
- Gibbs, H.K., Brown, S., Niles, J.O. and Foley, J.A. (2007). Monitoring and estimating tropical forest carbon stocks: making REDD a reality. *Environmental Research Letters*. 2: p.045023.
- Githiomi JK, Mugendi D.N, and Kung'u J.B. (2012). Analysis of household energy sources and woodfuel utilisation technologies in Kiambu, Thika and Maragwa districts of Central Kenya. *Journal of Horticulture and Forestry*.
 4: 43–48.
- Githiomi, J.K. and Kariuki, J.G. (2010). Wood Basic Density of *Eucalyptus grandis* from Plantations in Central Rift Valley; Kenya: Variation with Age, Height, Level and Between Sapwood and Heartwood. *Journal of Tropical forest Science*. 22: 281-286.
- Githiomi, J.K. and Oduor, N. (2012). Strategies for Sustainable Wood fuel Production in Kenya. *International Journal of Applied Science and Technology*. 2: 21-25.
- GOK. (2016). Forests Conservation and management Act
- González-García, S., Dias, A.C. and Arroja, L. (2013). Life-cycle assessment of typical Portuguese cork oak woodlands. *Science of the Total Environment*. 452: 355-364.

- Goodman, R.C., Phillips, O.L. and Baker, T.R. (2014). The importance of crown dimensions to improve tropical tree biomass estimates. *Ecological Application.* 24: 680–698
- Günther, B., Gebauer, K., Barkowski, R., Rosenthal, M. and Bues, C.T., 2012. Calorific value of selected wood species and wood products. *European Journal of Wood and Wood Products*. **70**: 755-757.
- Guo, M., Song, W. and Buhain, J. (2017). Bioenergy and biofuels: History, status, and perspective. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*. **42**: 712-725.
- Hall, D.B. and Bailey, R.L. (2011). Modeling and prediction of forest growth variables based on multilevel nonlinear mixed models. *Forest Science*. 57: 311-321.
- Harja, D., Dewi, S., Heryawan, F.X. and van Noordwijk, M. (2011). Forest carbon stock estimates based on national forest inventory data. ALLREDDI Brief 02. World Agroforestry Centre (ICRAF) Southeast Asia Program, Bogor, Indonesia
- Heinimö, J. and Junginger, M. (2009). Production and trading of biomass for energy– an overview of the global status. *Biomass and Bioenergy*. **33**: 1310-1320.
- Heltberg, R. (2012). Household fuel and energy use in developing countries-a multicountry study. 2003. The World Bank.
- Henry, M., Besnard, A., Asante, W.A., Eshun, J., Adu-Bredu, S., Valentini, R., Bernoux, M. and Saint-André, L. (2010). Wood density, phytomass variations within and among trees, and allometric equations in a tropical rainforest of Africa. *Forest Ecology and Management*. **260**: 1375-1388.

- Henry, M., Picard, N., Trotta, C., Manlay, R., Valentini, R., Bernoux, M. and Saint André, L. (2011). Estimating tree biomass of sub-Saharan African forests: a review of available allometric equations. *Silva Fennica*. 45: 477-569.
- Hjelm, B. (2015). Empirical models for estimating volume and biomass of poplars on farmland in Sweden (Vol. 2015, No. 1). Department of Crop Production Ecology, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences.
- Hoogwijk, M., Faaij, A., Van Den Broek, R., Berndes, G., Gielen, D. and Turkenburg,W. (2017). Exploration of the ranges of the global potential of biomass for energy. *Biomass and Bioenergy*. 37: 119-133.
- Hosier, R. (1984). Domestic energy consumption in rural Kenya: Results of a nationwide survey. Wood, Energy and Households: Perspectives on Rural Kenya, p.213.

http://nandi.go.ke/forestry-agro-forestry/

http://www.kenyaforestservice.org/documents

- http://www.wisegeek.com/what-are-calorific.values.htm.(6th May, 2014). What are calorific values?
- http://www.woodenergy.i.e/frequentlyaskedquestions/. (8th August, 2013). Wood Energy ie.
- IEA. (2007). Energy Balances of non-OECD Contries, Paris: International Energy Agency.
- Imo, M. (2009). Interactions amongst trees and crops in taungya systems of western Kenya. Agroforestry Systems. 76: 265-273.
- International Energy Outlook (2016). *Energy Information Administration* (US) and Government Publications Office eds. (2016). With Projections to 2040. Government Printing Office.

- Jacobson, M.Z. and Delucchi, M.A. (2018). Providing all global energy with wood, wind, water, and solar power. Part I: Technologies, Energy Resources, Quantities and Areas of Infrastructure, and Materials. *Energy Policy.* 39: 144-153.
- Jaetzold, R., Schmidt, H. (1983). Farm Management Handbook of Kenya, vol. II. Natural Conditions and Farm Management Information in East Kenya, Ministry of Agriculture, Nairobi, Kenya, 311 pp.
- Johansson, T. and Karačić, A. (2011). Increment and biomass in hybrid poplar and some practical implications. *Biomass and Bioenergy*. **35**: 1925-1934.
- Kagombe, J.K. and Gitonga, J.M. (2005). *Plantation establishment in Kenya. The Shamba system case study.* Kenya Forests Working Group, Nairobi, Kenya.
- Kalliovirta, J. and Tokola, T. (2017). Functions for estimating stem diameter and tree age using tree height, crown width and existing stand database information. *Silva Fennica*. **39**: 227-248.
- Karekezi, S. and Kithyoma, W. (2013). Renewable energy in Africa: prospects and limits.http:// www.un.org/esa/sustdev/sdissues/energy/op/nepadkarekezi.pdf.
- Kashaigili, J.J., Mdemu, M.V., Nduganda, A.R. and Mbilinyi, B.P. (2013). Integrated assessment of forest cover change and above-ground carbon stock in Pugu and Kazimzumbwi forest reserves, Tanzania.
- Kebede, E., Kagochi, J. and Jolly, C.M. (2010). Fuel consumption and economic development in Sub-Sahara Africa. *Fuel Economics*. **32**: 532-537.
- Ketterings, Q.M., Coe, R., van Noordwijk, M. and Palm, C.A. (2001). Reducing uncertainty in the use of allometric biomass equations for predicting aboveground tree biomass in mixed secondary forests. *Forest Ecology and management.* **146**: 199-209.

- KFRI (2011). Volume distribution for Tectona grandis L.f in Kerala. Kerala Research Report. [http://docs.kfri.res.in/KFRI-RR/KFRI-RR201.pdf]
- KFS (2009). A Guide to on-farm Eucalyptus Growing in Kenya. Kenya Forest Service, ministry of forestry and wildlife. Pp.29
- Kiplagat, J.K., Wang, R.Z. and Li, T.X. (2011). Renewable energy in Kenya: Resource potential and status of exploitation. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*. 15: 2960-2973.
- Kituyi, E., Marufu, L., Wandiga, S.O., Jumba, I.O., Andreae, M.O. and Helas, G. (2001). Biofuel availability and domestic use patterns in Kenya. *Biomass and Bioenergy*. 20: 71-82.
- Komiyama, A., Poungparn, S. and Kato, S. (2005). Common allometric equations for estimating the tree weight of mangroves. *Journal of Tropical Ecology*. 21: 471-477.
- Kowsari, R. and Zerriffi, H. (2011). Three-dimensional energy profile: A conceptual framework for assessing household energy use. *Energy Policy*. **39**: 7505-7517.
- Kozak, A. (1988). A variable-exponent taper equation. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research.* **18**: 1363-1368.
- Kozak, A. (2004). My last words on taper equations. *The Forestry Chronicle*. **80**: 507-515.
- Kumar, R., Pandey, K.K., Chandrasekhar, N. and Mohan, S. (2010). Effects of the age on calorific and other fuel properties of *Eucalyptus* hybrid. *Journal of Forestry Research.* 21: 514-516.
- Lamvik, M. (1994). Lecturing notes in Heat and Mass Transfer, Instituff for MTF-Termodyamukk, NTH (in Norwegian)

- Legros, G., Havet, I., Bruce, N., Bonjour, S., Rijal, K. and Takada, M. (2009). The energy access situation in developing countries: a review focusing on the least developed countries and Sub-Saharan Africa. World Health Organization and UNDP.
- Lemenih, M. and Bekele, T. (2004). Effect of age on calorific value and some mechanical properties of three Eucalyptus species grown in Ethiopia. *Biomass and Bioenergy*. 27: 223-232.
- Leslie, A. D., Mencuccini, M., Perks, M. (2012). The potential for *Eucalyptus* as Wood fuel in U. K. Applied Energy. 89: 176-182.
- Leuschner, C., Moser, G., Bertsch, C., Röderstein, M. and Hertel, D. (2007). Large altitudinal increase in tree root/shoot ratio in tropical mountain forests of Ecuador. *Basic and Applied Ecology*. **8**: 219–230.
- Lima, M.A., Gomez, L.D., Steele-King, C.G., Simister, R., Bernardinelli, O.D., Carvalho, M.A., Rezende, C.A., Labate, C.A., McQueen-Mason, S.J. and Polikarpov, I. (2014). Evaluating the composition and processing potential of novel sources of Brazilian biomass for sustainable biorenewables production. *Biotechnology for Biofuels*. **7**: 10-18.
- Lindenmayer, D.B., Incoll, R.D., Cunningham, R.B. and Donnelly, C.F. (2017). Attributes of logs on the floor of Australian mountain ash (*Eucalyptus regnans*) forests of different ages. *Forest Ecology and Management*. **123**: 195-203.
- Machua, J., Muturi, G., Omondi, S.F. and Gicheru, J. (2011). Genetic diversity of *Jatropha curcas* L. populations in Kenya using RAPD molecular markers: Implication to plantation establishment. *African Journal of Biotechnology*. 10: 3062-3069.

- Maksimuk, Y.V., Ponomarev, D.A., Kursevich, V.N. and Fes'ko, V.V. (2017). Calorific Value of Wood Fuel. Известия высших учебных заведений. Лесной журнал.
- Malimbwi, R.E., Solberg, B. and Luoga, E. (1994). Estimation of biomass and volume in miombo woodland at Kitulangalo Forest Reserve, Tanzania. *Journal of Tropical Forest Science*. 34: 230-242.
- Maltamo, M., Eerikäinen, K., Pitkänen, J., Hyyppä, J. and Vehmas, M. (2014). Estimation of timber volume and stem density based on scanning laser altimetry and expected tree size distribution functions. *Remote Sensing of Environment*. **90**: 319-330.
- Martinot, E., Chaurey, A., Lew, D., Morreira, J.R. and Wamukonya, N. (2012). Renewable energy markets in developing countries. *Annual Review of the Energy and Environment.* 27: 309–48.
- Mascaro, J., Litton, C.M., Hughes, R.F., Uowolo, A. and Schnitzer, S.A. (2011). Minimizing bias in biomass allometry: model selection and logtransformation of data. *Biotropica*. 43: 649–653.
- Mbelase, A.S (2012). Modeling Tree Growth, Yield and Biomass of Short Rotation Forest Crops in two Sites in Western Kenya. MSc. Thesis, Chepkoilel University College, Kenya.
- Mbuthi, P. (2009). Integrated Wood fuel development strategy for Kenya 2008– 2012. GEF/RETAP Biomass project, Nairobi, Kenya.
- McRoberts, R.E. and Westfall, J.A. (2014). Effects of uncertainty in model predictions of individual tree volume on large area volume estimates. *Forest Science*. **60**: 34-42.

- Mekonnen, D., Bryan, E., Alemn, T. and Ringler, C. (2017). Food versus fuel: examining tradeoffs in the allocation of biomass energy sources to domestic and productive uses in Ethiopia. *Agricultural Economics*. **48**: 425–435.
- Menduma, R. and Njenga, M. (2018). Integrating wood fuels into agriculture and food security agendas and research in sub-Saharan Africa. FACETS. 3: 1–11
- Menéndez-Miguélez, M., Canga, E., Álvarez-Álvarez, P. and Majada, J. (2014). Stem taper function for sweet chestnut (*Castanea sativa* Mill.) coppice stands in northwest Spain. *Annals of Forest Science*. **71**: 761-770.
- Mianoo, A.A. and Utzen-Applan, F. (1996). Growth, Wood yield and Energy characteristics of *Leucaena leucocephala*, *Gliricidia sepium and Senna siamea* at Age Four years. *Ghana Journal of* Forestry. **3**: 11-19.
- MoE. (2002). Study on Kenya's Energy Demand, Supply and Policy Strategy for Households, Small Scale Industries and Service Establishments: Final Report. KAMFOR Company Limited.
- Molino, A., Chianese, S. and Musmarra, D. (2016). Biomass gasification technology: The state of the art overview. *Journal of Energy Chemistry*. **25**: 10-25.
- Montes, N., Gauquelin, T., Badri, W., Bertaudiere, V. and Zaoui, E.H. (2000). A nondestructive method for estimating above-ground forest biomass in threatened woodlands. *Forest Ecology and Management*. **130**: 37-46.
- Mpanda, M.M., Luoga, E.J., Kajembe, G.C. and Eid, T. (2011). Impact of forestland tenure changes on forest cover, stocking and tree species diversity in Amani Nature Reserve, Tanzania. *Forests, Trees and Livelihoods*. 20: 215-229.
- Mugasha W.A., Eid, T. Bollandsas, O.M., Malimbwi, R.E., chamshama, S.A., Zahabu, E. and Katani, J.Z. (2013). Allometric models for prediction of

above and below ground biomass of trees in Miombo Woodland of Tanzania. *Forest Ecology and Management*. **310**: 87-101.

- Mugasha, W.A., Mwakalukwa, E.E., Luoga, E., Malimbwi, R.E., Zahabu, E., Silayo, D.S., Sola, G., Crete, P., Henry, M. and Kashindye, A. (2016). Allometric models for estimating tree volume and aboveground biomass in lowland forests of Tanzania. *International Journal of Forestry Research*. Online, http://dx.doi.org/10.1155/2016/8076271.
- Mugo, F. and Gathui, T. (2010). Biomass Energy Use in Kenya. A background paper prepared for International Institute of Environment and Development (IIED)
 For an International ESPA workshop on biomass energy, 19-21 October 2010, Parliament House Hotel, Edinburgh. Practical Action, Nairobi, Kenya. Pp. 31.
- Mulhollem, J. (2018). Wood fuels key to easing food insecurity situation in sub-Saharan Africa. White paper. Available online at: https://news.psu.edu/story/507274/2018/02/26/research/wood-fuels-keyeasing-food-insecurity-situation-sub-saharan-africa.
- Munishi, P.K.T. and Shear, T.H. (2004). Carbon storage in Afromontane rain forests of the Eastern Arc mountains of Tanzania: their net contribution to atmospheric carbon. *Journal of Tropical Forest Science*, pp.78-93.
- Muukkonen, P. (2007). Generalized allometric volume and biomass equations for some tree species in Europe. European Journal of Forest Research. 126: 157-166.
- Näslund, M. (1947). Funktioner och tabeller för kubering av stående träd (No. 36: 3).
- Nordin, A. (1994). Chemical and elemental characteristics of biomass fuels. *Biomass and Bioenergy*. **6**: 339–347.

- Nunes, L., Lopes, D., Rego, F.C. and Gower, S.T. (2013). Aboveground biomass and net primary production of pine, oak and mixed pine–oak forests on the Vila Real district, Portugal. *Forest Ecology and Management*. **305**: 38-47.
- Oballa, P. O., Konuche, P. A. K., Muchiri, M. N., and Kigomo, B. N. (2010). Facts on Growing and Use of *Eucalyptus* in Kenya. Kenya Forestry Research Institute. Pp. 30
- Oduor, N.M. and Githiomi, J.K. (2013). Fuel-wood energy properties of Prosopis juliflora and Prosopis pallida grown in Baringo District, Kenya. *African Journal of Agricultural Research*. **8**: 2476-2481.
- Ognouabi, N. and Fouty, M. (2012). Preliminary study of variations in the wood basic density between different hybrids of Eucalyptus. In: Proceedings of the International Conference on Eucalypt Productivity: A Synthesis of the Physiological, Environmental, Genetic and Silvicultural Determinants of Growth, Hobart, Tasmania, 10–15 November.
- Omoro, L.M., Pellikka, P.K. and Rogers, P.C. (2010). Tree species diversity, richness, and similarity between exotic and indigenous forests in the cloud forests of Eastern Arc Mountains, Taita Hills, Kenya. *Journal of Forestry Research.* 21: 255-264.
- Osiolo, H. (2009). Enhancing household fuel choice and substitution in Kenya, Kippra Discussion Paper no. 102.
- Owusu, P.A. and Asumadu-Sarkodie, S. (2016). A review of renewable energy sources, sustainability issues and climate change mitigation. *Cogent Engineering*. **3**: 1167990.
- Parresol, B.R. (1999). Assessing tree and stand biomass: a review with examples and critical comparisons. *Forest Science*. **45**: 573–593.

- Paterson, R.T., Karanja, G.M., Nyaata, O.Z., Kariuki, I.W. and Roothaert, R.L. (1998). A review of tree fodder production and utilization within smallholder agroforestry systems in Kenya. *Agroforestry Systems*. **41**: 181-199.
- Perez, D. (2008). Growth and volume equations developed from stem analysis for *Tectona grandis* in Costa Rica. *Journal of Tropical Forest Science*. 32: 66-75.
- Pérez, D. and Kanninen, M. (2005). Stand growth scenarios for Tectona grandis plantations in Costa Rica. *Forest Ecology and Management*. **210**: 425-441.
- Picado, W. (1998). La teca en plantación. En: Memorias del seminario realizado el 31 de junio y 1 de agosto, 1997, *Recursos Naturales Tropicales*, S. A., San José, Costa Rica, 13-27pp
- Poorter, H., Niklas, K.J., Reich, P.B., Oleksyn, J., Poot, P. and Mommer, L. (2012).
 Biomass allocation to leaves, stems and roots: meta analyses of interspecific variation and environmental control. *New Phytologist*. 193: 30-50.
- Popescu, S.C., Wynne, R.H. and Nelson, R.F. (2017). Measuring individual tree crown diameter with lidar and assessing its influence on estimating forest volume and biomass. *Canadian Journal of Remote Sensing*. **29**: 564-577.
- Popper, R., Niemz, P. and Croptier, S. (2009). Adsorption and Desorption Measurement on Selected Exotic wood Species. Analysis with Hailwood-Horrobin Model to describe the Sorption Hyteresis. *Wood Research.* 54: 45-56.

Prof. Balozi pers comm. 2016

- Ragland, K.W., Aerts, D.J. and Braker, A.J. (1991). Properties of wood for combustion analysis. *Bioresource Technology*. 37: 161-168.
- Ravindranath, N.H. and Ostwald, M. (2008). Methods for estimating above-ground biomass. Carbon Inventory Methods Handbook for Greenhouse Gas Inventory, Carbon Mitigation and Roundwood Production Projects, pp.113-147.
- Riitters, K., Wickham, J., Costanza, J.K. and Vogt, P. (2016). A global evaluation of forest interior area dynamics using tree cover data from 2000 to 2012. *Landscape Ecology*. **31**: 137-148.
- Roy, S., Byrne, J. and Pickering, C. (2017). A systematic quantitative review of urban tree benefits, costs, and assessment methods across cities in different climatic zones. *Urban Forestry* and *Urban Greening*. **11**: 351-363.
- Ruiz-Villanueva, V., Piégay, H., Gaertner, V., Perret, F. and Stoffel, M. (2016). Wood density and moisture sorption and its influence on large wood mobility in rivers. *Catena*. 140: 182-194.
- Saint-André, L., M'Bou, A.T., Mabiala, A., Mouvondy, W., Jourdan, C., Roupsard, O., Deleporte, P., Hamel, O. and Nouvellon, Y. (2005). Age-related equations for above-and below-ground biomass of a Eucalyptus hybrid in Congo. *Forest Ecology and Management*. 205: 199-214.
- Scarlat, N., Dallemand, J.F., Monforti-Ferrario, F. and Nita, V. (2015). The role of biomass and bioenergy in a future bioeconomy: policies and facts. *Environmental Development*. 15: 3-34.
- Schwarz, P.A., Fahey, T.J. and McCulloch, C.E. (2003). Factors controlling spatial variation of tree species abundance in a forested landscape. *Ecology*. 84: 1862-1878.

- Segura, M. and Kanninen, M. (2015). Allometric models for tree volume and total aboveground biomass in a tropical humid forest in Costa Rica. *Biotropica: The Journal of Biology and Conservation*. 37: 2-8.
- Senelwa, K. and Sims, R.E.H. (1999). Fuel characteristics of short rotation forest biomass. *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 17: 127–140.
- Senelwa, K.A. and Hall, D.O. (1993). A biomass energy flow chart for Kenya. *Biomass and Bioenergy*. **4**: 35-48.
- Shafizadeh, F. (1981). Basic principles of direct combustion. In: Sofer SS, Zabrosky OR (ed.), Biomass conversion process for energy and fuels. New York: Plenum Press. p. 103–112.
- Sharma, M. and Parton, J. (2007). Height-diameter equations for boreal tree species in Ontario using a mixed-effects modeling approach. *Forest Ecology and Management*. **249**: 187-198.
- Sharma, M., Oderwald, R.G. and Amateis, R.L. (2002). A consistent system of equations for tree and stand volume. *Forest Ecology and Management*. 165: 183-191.
- Sharma, R.P., Vacek, Z. and Vacek, S. (2016). Individual tree crown width models for Norway spruce and European beech in Czech Republic. *Forest Ecology and Management.* 366: 208-220.
- Sillett, S.C., Van Pelt, R., Koch, G.W., Ambrose, A.R., Carroll, A.L., Antoine, M.E. and Mifsud, B.M. (2010). Increasing wood production through old age in tall trees. *Forest Ecology and Management*. 259: 976-994.
- Singh, A., Olsen, S.I. and Nigam, P.S. (2011). A viable technology to generate third - generation biofuel. *Journal of Chemical Technology* and *Biotechnology*. 86: 1349-1353.

- Singh, P. and Lodhiyal, L.S. (2013). Biomass and carbon allocation in 8-year-old Poplar (Populus deltoids Marsh) plantation in Tarai agroforestry systems of central Himalaya, India. New York Science. p13
- Sitienei, B.J. (2016). Assessment of the influence of climate variability and change on small holder Tea productivity in Nandi East Sub County of Nandi County.
- Skaar, C. (1988). Wood-water relation. Spring Verlag.
- Smith, J.E., Heath, L.S. and Jenkins, J.C. (2003). Forest volume-to-biomass models and estimates of mass for live and standing dead trees of US forests. Gen. Tech. Rep. NE-298. Newtown Square, PA: US Department of Agriculture, Forest Service, Northeastern Research Station. 57 p., 298.
- Smith, J.E., Heath, L.S. and Jenkins, J.C. (2003). Forest volume-to-biomass models and estimates of mass for live and standing dead trees of US forests. Gen. Tech. Rep. NE-298. Newtown Square, PA: US Department of Agriculture, Forest Service, Northeastern Research Station. 57 p., 298.
- Sola, P., Ochieng, C., Yila, J. and Iiyama, M. (2016). Links between energy access and food security in sub Saharan Africa: an exploratory review. *Food Security*. 8: 635-642.
- Taliotis, C., Shivakumar, A., Ramos, E., Howells, M., Mentis, D., Sridharan, V., Broad, O. and Mofor, L. (2016). An indicative analysis of investment opportunities in the African electricity supply sector—Using TEMBA (The Electricity Model Base for Africa). *Energy for Sustainable Development*. 31: 50-66.
- Tandon, V.N., Pande, M.C. and Singh, R. (2015). Biomass estimation and distribution of nutrients in five different aged *Eucalyptus grandis* plantation ecosystems in Kerala state. *Indian Forester*. **114**: 184-199.

- Telmo, C. and Lousada, J. (2011). Heating values of wood pellets from different species. *Biomass and Bioenergy*. **35**: 2634-2639.
- Tompalski, P., Coops, N.C., White, J.C. and Wulder, M.A. (2016). Enhancing forest growth and yield predictions with airborne laser scanning data: Increasing spatial detail and optimizing yield curve selection through template matching. *Forests*. **7**: 255-267.
- Tonolli, S., Dalponte, M., Vescovo, L., Rodeghiero, M., Bruzzone, L. and Gianelle, D. (2011). Mapping and modeling forest tree volume using forest inventory and airborne laser scanning. *European Journal of Forest Research*. 130: 569-577.
- Torres-Rojas, D., Lehmann, J., Hobbs, P., Joseph, S. and Neufeldt, H. (2011). Biomass availability, energy consumption and biochar production in rural households of Western Kenya. *Biomass and Bioenergy*. 35: 3537-3546.
- Tumuluru, J.S., Wright, C.T., Hess, J.R. and Kenney, K.L. (2011). A review of biomass densification systems to develop uniform feedstock commodities for bioenergy application. *Biofuels, Bioproducts and Biorefining*. 5: 683-707.
- UNECA. (2016). Energy for sustainable development in Africa. UN Economic commission for Africa. http://www.uneca.org/csd/CSD4_Report_on_Energy _Development.htm.
- Van Benthem, A. and Romani, M. (2009). Fuelling growth: what drives energy demand in developing countries? *The Energy Journal*. **45**: 91-114.
- Vashum, K.T. and Jayakumar, S. (2012). Methods to estimate above-ground biomass and carbon stock in natural forests-A review. *Journal of Ecosystem and Ecography*. **2**: 1-7.

- Viana, H., Cohen, W.B., Lopes, D. and Aranha, J. (2010). Assessment of forest biomass for use as energy. GIS-based analysis of geographical availability and locations of wood-fired power plants in Portugal. *Applied Energy*. 87: 2551-2560.
- Von Gadow, K.S and Brandenkamps. (1992). Forest management. Academic Petoria. ISIP
- Wanjala, F., Obwoyere, G. and Eshiamwata, G. (2015). Wood fuel utilization patterns and cooking devices efficiency analysis for Likia Residents, Njoro Kenya. *Journal of Natural Sciences Research.* 5: 158-173.
- Waweru, K.D. (2014). Fuel in Kenya: An analysis of household choices in major Kenyan Cities. Unpublished Thesis, Kenyatta University.
- Wei, X., Winistorfer, P.M. and Moschler, W.W. (1995). A procedure to Determine Water Absorption Distribution in Wood Composite Panels. University of Tennessee.
- Williams, M.S. and Schreuder, H.T. (2000). Guidelines for choosing volume equations in the presence of measurement error in height. *Canadian Journal* of Forest Research. **30**: 306-310.
- Wiselogel, A., Tyson, S. and Johnson, D. (2018). *Biomass feedstock resources and composition*. In Handbook on Bioethanol (pp. 105-118). Routledge.
- Wolfram, C., Shelef, O. and Gertler, P. (2012). How will energy demand develop in the developing world? *Journal of Economic Perspectives*. 26: 119-38.
- Yao, W., Krzystek, P. and Heurich, M. (2012). Tree species classification and estimation of stem volume and DBH based on single tree extraction by exploiting airborne full-waveform LiDAR data. *Remote Sensing of Environment.* 123: 68-380.

- Yildiz, S., Gezer, E.D. and Yildiz, U.C. (2016). Mechanical and chemical behavior of spruce wood modified by heat. *Building and Environment*. **41**: 1762-1766.
- Yu, X., Hyyppä, J., Vastaranta, M., Holopainen, M. and Viitala, R. (2011). Predicting individual tree attributes from airborne laser point clouds based on the random forests technique. *ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing.* 66: 28-37.

Zambrana, H. (1998). La Teca en El Salvador. RNT S.A., San José, Costa Rica. 9 pp Zanchi, G., Pena, N. and Bird, N. (2012). Is woody bioenergy carbon neutral? A comparative assessment of emissions from consumption of woody bioenergy

and fossil fuel. Gcb Bioenergy. 4: 761-772.

- Zerihun, A., Montagu, K.D., Hoffmann, M.B. and Bray, S.G. (2006). Patterns of below-and aboveground biomass in *Eucalyptus populnea* woodland communities of northeast Australia along a rainfall gradient. *Ecosystems*. 9: 501-513.
- Zhang, Y., Borders, B.E. and Bailey, R.L. (2002). Derivation, fitting, and implication of a compatible stem taper-volume-weight system for intensively managed, fast growing loblolly pine. *Forest Science*. 48: 595-607.
- Zianis, D., Muukkonen, P., Mäkipää, R. and Mencuccini, M. (2005). Biomass and stem volume equations for tree species in Europe. Silva Fennica Monographs 4. Pp. 63.
- Zomer, R.J., Neufeldt, H., Xu, J., Ahrends, A., Bossio, D., Trabucco, A., Van Noordwijk, M. and Wang, M. (2017). Global Tree Cover and Biomass Carbon on Agricultural Land: The contribution of agroforestry to global and national carbon budgets. *Scientific Reports*. 6: 299-311.

ANNEXES

Annex 1: Summary outputs for simple linear regression between standing
volume and dbh of the tree plantations

<u>Regression Statistics</u>	5					
Multiple R	0.9377					
R Square	0.8793					
Adjusted R Square	0.8787					
Standard Error	74.4711					
Observations	200					
ANOVA						
	df	SS	MS	F	P value	
Regression	1	8001424.74	8001424.74	1442.7528	0.0000	
Regression Residual	1 198	8001424.74 1098096.74	8001424.74 5545.94	1442.7528	0.0000	
Regression Residual Total	1 198 199	8001424.74 1098096.74 9099521.48	8001424.74 5545.94	1442.7528	0.0000	
Regression Residual Total	1 198 199 <i>Coefficients</i>	8001424.74 1098096.74 9099521.48 Standard Error	8001424.74 5545.94 t Stat	1442.7528 P-value	0.0000 Lower 95%	Upper 95%
Regression Residual Total Intercept	1 198 199 <i>Coefficients</i> -243.2122	8001424.74 1098096.74 9099521.48 <i>Standard Error</i> 15.9294	8001424.74 5545.94 <i>t Stat</i> -15.2681	1442.7528 <i>P-value</i> 0.0000	0.0000 <i>Lower 95%</i> -274.625	<i>Upper 95%</i> -211.799

Annex 2: Summary outputs for simple linear regression between standing

volume and height of the tree plantations

Regression Statist	tics	_				
Multiple R	0.9392753	-				
R Square	0.8822381					
Adjusted R	0.8816433					
Square						
Standard Error	73.566334					
Observations	200					
ANOVA		-				
	df	SS	MS	F	Significance	e F
Regression	$\frac{df}{1}$	<i>SS</i> 8027944.393	MS 8027944.39	F 1483.358	Significance 6.449E-94	e F
Regression Residual	<i>df</i> 1 198	<i>SS</i> 8027944.393 1071577.098	<i>MS</i> 8027944.39 5412.00554	<i>F</i> 1483.358	Significance 6.449E-94	e F
Regression Residual Total	<i>df</i> 1 198 199	<i>SS</i> 8027944.393 1071577.098 9099521.487	<i>MS</i> 8027944.39 5412.00554	<i>F</i> 1483.358	Significance 6.449E-94	<i>e F</i>
Regression Residual Total	df 1 198 199 <i>Coefficients</i>	<i>SS</i> 8027944.393 1071577.098 9099521.487 <i>Standard</i>	MS 8027944.39 5412.00554 <i>t Stat</i>	<i>F</i> 1483.358 <i>P-value</i>	Significance 6.449E-94 Lower	e F Upper
Regression Residual Total	df 1 198 199 <i>Coefficients</i>	SS 8027944.393 1071577.098 9099521.487 Standard Error	MS 8027944.39 5412.00554 t Stat	<i>F</i> 1483.358 <i>P-value</i>	Significance 6.449E-94 Lower 95%	vpper 95%
Regression Residual Total Intercept	<i>df</i> 1 198 199 <i>Coefficients</i> -143.79071	SS 8027944.393 1071577.098 9099521.487 Standard Error 13.3043	MS 8027944.39 5412.00554 <i>t Stat</i> -10.8077	<i>F</i> 1483.358 <i>P-value</i> 1.07E-21	Significance 6.449E-94 <i>Lower</i> 95% -170.0271	Upper 95% -117.5542

Annex 3: Summary outputs for simple linear regression between standing

Regression Statisti	CS					
Multiple R	0.8946					
R Square	0.8003					
Adjusted R	0.7993					
Square						
Standard Error	95.7788					
Observations	200					
ANOVA						
	df	SS	MS	F	P va	alue
Regression	1	7283149.786	7283149.79	793.9254	0.0000	
Regression Residual	1 198	7283149.786 1816371.701	7283149.79 9173.59445	793.9254	0.0000	
Regression Residual Total	1 198 199	7283149.786 1816371.701 9099521.487	7283149.79 9173.59445	793.9254	0.0000	
Regression Residual Total	1 198 199	7283149.786 1816371.701 9099521.487	7283149.79 9173.59445	793.9254	0.0000	
Regression Residual Total	1 198 199 <i>Coefficients</i>	7283149.786 1816371.701 9099521.487 Standard	7283149.79 9173.59445 <i>t Stat</i>	793.9254 <i>P-value</i>	0.0000 <i>Lower</i>	Upper
Regression Residual Total	1 198 199 <i>Coefficients</i>	7283149.786 1816371.701 9099521.487 Standard Error	7283149.79 9173.59445 t Stat	793.9254 P-value	0.0000 Lower 95%	Upper 95%
Regression Residual Total Intercept	1 198 199 <i>Coefficients</i> 17.1203	7283149.786 1816371.701 9099521.487 Standard Error 12.9408	7283149.79 9173.59445 <i>t Stat</i> 1.3230	793.9254 <i>P-value</i> 0.1874	0.0000 Lower 95% -8.3993	<i>Upper</i> 95% 42.6398

volume and age of the tree plantations

Annex 4: ANOVA table showing differences in the ash content with age of the E	,
grandis at the EPK forest plantations	

Source	df	Sum of Squares	Mean Square	F Value	Pr > F
Model	10	0.9652	0.0965	112.94	<.0001
Error	97	0.0828	0.0008		
Corrected Total	107	1.0480			

Annex 5: Tukey's Studentized Range (HSD) Test for ash content

Parameter	Value
Alpha	0.05
Error Degrees of Freedom	97
Error mean square	0.0086
Critical Value of Studentized Range	4.1118
Minimum Significant Difference	0.0283

Annex 6: Regression analysis result showing variation of ash content with age

	R-Square	Coefficient of Variation	Root MSE	Mean Ash content PCT
	0.9209	4.6912	0.0292	0.6231
ANOVA				
Source	df	Total Sum of Squares	Mean Square	F Value $Pr > F$
Age	5	0.9467	0.1893	221.57 <.0001

Source	df	Sum of Squares	Mean Square	F Value	Pr > F
Model	10	4.5282	0.4528	46.23	<.0001
Error	97	0.9501	0.0097		
Corrected Total	107	5.4784			

Annex 7: ANOVA table showing differences in the volatile PCT content with age of the *E. grandis* at the EPK forest plantations

Annex 8: Tukey's Studentized Range (HSD) Test for volatile PCT content

Parameter	Value
Alpha	0.05
Error Degrees of Freedom	97
Error mean square	0.0097
Critical Value of Studentized Range	4.1118
Minimum Significant Difference	0.0959

Annex 9: Regression analysis result showing variation of volatile PCT with age of

the trees

	R-Square	Coefficient of Variation	Root MSE	Mean volatile I	РСТ
	0.8265	0.1406	0.09889	70.3742	
ANOVA					
Source	df	Total Sum of Squares	Mean Square	F Value	Pr > F
Age	5	4.3487	0.08697	88.79	<.0001

Annex 10: ANOVA table showing differences in the desorption content with age of the *E. grandis* at the EPK forest plantations

Source	df	Sum of Squares	Mean Square	F Value	Pr > F
Model	10	0.05289	0.0052	10.03	<.0001
Error	97	0.05115	0.00052		
Corrected Total	107	0.1040			

Parameter	Value
Alpha	0.05
Error Degrees of Freedom	97
Error mean square	0.0097
Critical Value of Studentized Range	4.1118
Minimum Significant Difference	0.0959

Annex 11: Tukey's Studentized Range (HSD) Test for volatile PCT content

Annex 12: Regression analysis result showing variation of desorption with age of the *E. grandi* at EPK

	R-Square	Coefficient of Variation	Root MSE	Desorption	
	0.5083	35.8306	0.0229	0.0641	
ANOVA					
Source	df	Total Sum of Squares	Mean Square	F Value $Pr > F$	7
Age	5	0.0442	0.0088	16.74 <.000	1

Annex 13: ANOVA table showing differences in the absorption content with age of the *E. grandis* at the EPK forest plantations

Source	df	Sum of Squares	Mean Square	F Value	Pr > F
Model	10	0.0463	0.0046	10.78	<.0001
Error	97	0.04169	0.0004		
Corrected Total	107	0.0880			

Annex 14: Tukey's Studentized Range (HSD) Test for absorption content

Parameter	Value
Alpha	0.05
Error Degrees of Freedom	97
Error mean square	0.0004
Critical Value of Studentized Range	4.1118
Minimum Significant Difference	0.0201

R-Square	Coeff Var	Root MSE	Mean Ash cont	tent PCT	
0.5263	42.1182	0.02073	.00492		
ANOVA					
Source	df	Total Sum of Squares	Mean Square	F Value	Pr > F
Age	5	0.0381	0.0076	17.71	<.0001

Annex 15: Regression analysis result showing variation of absorption with age

91

Annex 16: ANOVA table showing differences in the fixed carbon content with age of the *E. grandis* at the EPK forest plantations

Source	df	Sum of Squares	Mean Square	F Value	Pr > F
Model	10	5.5845	0.5584	30.57	<.0001
Error	97	1.7719	0.0182		
Corrected Total	107	7.3564			

Annex 17: Tukey's Studentized Range (HSD) Test for fixed carbon content

Parameter	Value
Alpha	0.05
Error Degrees of Freedom	97
Error mean square	0.0097
Critical Value of Studentized Range	4.1118
Minimum Significant Difference	0.0959

Annex 18: Regression	analysis resu	ılt showing	variation	of fixed	carbon	with a	ige
----------------------	---------------	-------------	-----------	----------	--------	--------	-----

of the <i>E. grandis</i>						
R-Square	Coeff Var	eff Var Root MSE Mean Ash content PCT				
0.7591	1.2957	0.1351	10.4310			
ANOVA				_		
Source	df	Total Sum of Squares	Mean Square	F Value	Pr > F	
Age	5	0.0381	0.0076	17.71	<.0001	

Source	df	Sum of Squares	Mean Square	F Value	Pr > F
Model	10	4.5282	0.4528	46.23	<.0001
Error	97	0.9501	0.0097		
Corrected Total	107	5.4784			

Annex 19: ANOVA table showing differences in the calorific content with age of the *E. grandis* at the EPK forest plantations

Annex 20: Tukey's Studentized Range (HSD) Test for calorific value

Parameter	Value
Alpha	0.05
Error Degrees of Freedom	97
Error mean square	0.0097
Critical Value of Studentized Range	4.1118
Minimum Significant Difference	0.0959

Annex 21: Regression analysis result showing variation of calorific value with age of *E. grandis* at the EPK Nandi Tea Estates

R-Square	Coeff Var	Root MSE	Mean Ash content PCT		
0.5263	42.1182	0.02073	.00492		
ANOVA					
Source	df	Total Sum of Squares	Mean Square	F Value	Pr > F
Age	5	0.0381	0.0076	17.71	<.0001

Annex 22: Parameters derived from the volume equation of the trees

Parameter	Estimates	Std Error	95% Confidence Limits
b0	0.0000	-	-
b1	572.8	10.9401	594.7
b2	1.1169	0.0484	1.2139

Source	df	Sum of Squares	Mean Square	F Value	Pr > F
Model	2	10921293	5460646	1436.77	<.0001
Error	54	205234	3800.6		
Uncorrected Total	56	11126527			

Annex 23: ANOVA table for the volume equation

Annex 24: Moments of the analysis between volume and area of the plantation

N	56	Sum weights	56
Mean	2.7096	Sum Observations	151.7412
Std Deviation	61.0249	Variance	3724.0496
Skewness	-0.1907	Kurtosis	2.47950
Uncorrected SS	205233.8970	Corrected SS	204822.7290
Coefficient of Variation	2252.12236	Std Error Mean	8.15480754

Annex 25: ANOVA table for the biomass and volume equation

Source	df	Sum of Squares	Mean Square	F Value	Pr > F
Model	2	3257503	1628751	834.19	<.0001
Error	40	78099.4	1952.5		
Uncorrected Total	42	3335602			

Annex 26: Summary outputs for simple linear regression between biomass and

volume of the plantations

Regression Statistics						
Multiple R	0.9736					
R Square	0.9478					
Adjusted R Square	0.9469					
Standard Error	0.1036					
Observations	56					
ANOVA		-				
	df	SS	MS	F	$P_r > F$	
Regression	1	10.5219	10.5219	981.1292	0.0000	
Residual	54	0.5791	0.0107			
Total	55	11.1010				
		Ct and and	4 64	ת היים	T	I I
	Coefficients	Stanadra Error	t Stat	P-value	Lower 05%	0pper 05%
Intercont	0.0650	0.0225	2 0271	0.0050	9570	9570
mercept	0.0039	0.0223	2.9271	0.0030	0.0208	0.1110
Tree Biomass	0.0016	0.0001	31.3230	0.0000	0.0015	0.0017

Age	Height	Dbh	Total	Weight	Biomass
(Years)	(m)	(cm)	vol (m3)	(Kg)	(kg)
2	10.0	10.2	0.0419	60.6	26.27
2	10.0	7.2	0.0196	28	12.41
2	10.0	11.4	0.0464	64.6	8.5
2	10.0	8.1	0.0274	40.6	17.57
3	16.0	14.5	0.1234	144.3	63.33
3	16.0	17.1	0.1621	182.2	81.94
3	12.0	10.4	0.0631	65.9	27.27
3	16.0	14.0	0.1192	152.7	72.05
4	18.0	15.0	0.164	174	96.97
4	20.0	18.2	0.2802	322.5	167.87
4	20.0	19.2	0.3025	316.2	165.75
4	14.0	9.2	0.0548	47.8	25.25
5	22.0	18.0	0.2838	265.2	132.8
5	22.0	23.0	0.4551	436.1	299.88
5	22.0	19.5	0.3551	410.3	204.03
5	20.0	13.5	0.1506	129.3	58.63
6	30.0	22.6	0.63	562.2	324.02
6	26.0	17.4	0.3714	391	195.66
6	34.0	30.6	1.0653	963	473.38
6	22.0	15.5	0.2089	203.3	92.53
7	22.0	19.2	0.3231	331.4	189.58
7	24.0	21.5	0.4101	371	211.9
7	24.0	21.0	0.4501	434.2	239.67
7	22.0	14.5	0.196	170.4	94.48
8	26.0	18.0	0.3206	344.5	196.31
8	28.0	23.0	0.544	492.9	277.61
8	28.0	22.2	0.5066	448.1	221.45
8	2.0	19.2	0.3351	304.3	178.75
9	32.0	26.0	0.8397	766.5	465.11
9	30.0	24.8	0.6926	589.6	345.94
9	28.0	28.5	0.7389	750.6	437.8
9	26.0	19.5	0.4557	380.8	225.55
10	26.0	27.5	1.0133	902.8	563.35
10	38.0	29.0	1.0288	987.9	644.19
10	38.0	26.0	0.7831	660.5	388.64
10	34.0	28.2	1.0194	907.9	550.47
11	24.0	27.5	0.575	597.7	402.41
11	28.0	35.2	1.5/62	1/11.4	924.91
11	34.0	28.0	1.0192	950.9	583.18
11	32.0	30.9	1.1462	834.6	513.56
12	34.0	30.0	1.062	927.7	603.62
12	34.0	26.3	0.8179	787.2	547.68
12	34.0	30.5	1.0915	1059.7	696.02
12	32.0	29.0	0.9246	786.5	523.6
13	36.0	27.0	0.9329	943.7	609.33
13	40.0	34.5	1.7042	1649.5	1,105.66
13	22.0	20.9	0.3601	265.9	160.52
13	40.0	35.5	1.6887	1655.5	1,024.78
14	18.0	18.0	0.2854	295.2	183.32
14	32.0	26.8	0.913	/94.9	551.1
14	32.0	26.6	0.9824	690.2	444.83
14	34.0	30.6	1.1956	1205.7	610.24

Annex 27: Biomass and volume data obtained from the field
15	34.0	32.2	1.3082	1376.1	974.84
15	30.0	33.0	0.8468	491	324.85
15	38.0	34.8	1.4799	1220.9	792.47
15	30.0	25.0	0.5486	502.2	315.62

Annex 28: Volume per Age data used in the study

		Mean	Mean		VS/Ha	
Age (yr)	SPH	DBH (cm)	Ht (m)	Area(Ha)	(m3)	SV(m3)
0	0	0	0	55.73	0	0
1	1667.82	5.28	5.33	155.93	15.86	2472.77
2	1557.14	7.30	8.62	39.48	40.19	1140.33
3	1635	10.76177	14.45	174.30	123.11	16052.51
4	1450.	13.86	19.14	135.04	194.51	25752.08
5	1465.	15.10	21.42	101.66	247.44	28355
6	1383	16.37	23.77	66.91	309.07	22971.38
7	1300	17.32051	25.29	176.74	325.81	58492.12
8	1245	18.66	28.45	149.1	384.59	55786.58
9	1176.25	20.26813	32.34955	54.19	457.61	23517.35
10	1238.71	19.72	31.30	193.88	456.21	95579.22
11	1269.61	20.73	34.57	78.42	532.82	42999.43
12	1290.75	20.34	32.35	56	509.35	28519.92
13	1306.96	20.87	33.41	124.6	552.87	69236.18
14	1218.50	21.07	32.49	74.88	529.74	38512.10
15	1154.50	24.01	38.44	110.31	733.98	72574.70
16	1067.86	24.92	38.48	29.77	736.88	20314.75
23	1003.75	23.75	33.92	6.08	591.56	3773.141
				1,783.02		606,049.6

Estate	Age	Tree no	Calorific Value (mj/kg)	Ash Content (%)	Volatile Matter (%)	Moisture Desorption (%)	Moisture Adsorption (%)	Fixed Carbon %
Kaboswa	4	1	18.58	0.79	70.07	0.09	0.08	10.11
Kaboswa	4	2	18.46	0.79	70.10	0.09	0.07	10.10
Kaboswa	4	3	18.18	0.76	70.14	0.09	0.07	10.07
Kepchomo	6	1	18.64	0.69	70.22	0.08	0.07	10.20
Kepchomo	6	2	18.46	0.69	70.25	0.08	0.08	10.21
Kepchomo	6	3	18.50	0.70	70.20	0.08	0.07	10.18
Savani	8	1	19.23	0.63	70.26	0.07	0.05	10.48
Savani	8	2	18.73	0.63	70.25	0.08	0.05	10.49
Savani	8	3	19.42	0.63	70.23	0.07	0.05	10.52
chemomi	10	1	19.41	0.59	70.42	0.07	0.04	10.62
chemomi	10	2	19.20	0.59	70.43	0.06	0.03	10.53
chemomi	10	3	19.05	0.60	70.44	0.06	0.05	10.49
Kibabet BG 40	12	1	19.22	0.54	70.54	0.04	0.03	10.63
Kibabet BG 40	12	2	19.69	0.55	70.59	0.04	0.03	10.58
Kibabet BG 40	12	3	19.26	0.55	70.57	0.05	0.03	10.61
Kibabet BG 24	14	1	18.33	0.50	70.68	0.03	0.02	10.64
Kibabet BG 24	14	2	19.91	0.50	70.69	0.03	0.02	10.62
Kibabet BG 24	14	3	20.31	0.50	70.65	0.03	0.02	10.67

Annex 29: Proximate and calorific values data collected from the field.

Annex 30: Regression models for equations

Regression Statistics						
Multiple R	0.9860					
R Square	0.9722					
Adjusted R Square	0.9711					
Standard Error	0.1835					
Observations	56					
ANOVA						_
	df	SS	MS	F	P value	
Regression	2	62.2832	31.1416	925.1950	0.0000	-
Residual	53	1.7840	0.0337			
Total	55	64.0671				
	Coefficients	Standard	t Stat	P-value	Lower 95%	Upper 95%
Intercept	-9.2702	0.1972	-46.990	0.000	-9.666	-8.875
LN DBH	2.5942	0.0913	28.645	0.000	2.412	2.775
LNHt	0.1522	0.0701	2.170	0.035	0.012	0.293

A: Model fit result for equation 1 (EPK Nandi Tea Estates data set)

B: Model fit result for equation 2 (EPK Nandi Tea Estates data set).

95%
2
61

C: Model fit result for equation 3 (EPK Nandi Tea Estates data set)

Regression Statistics						
Multiple R	0.9471					
R Square	0.8970					
Adjusted R Square	0.8951					
Standard Error	0.1455					
Observations	56					
ANOVA						
	df	SS	MS	F	P value	
Regression	1	9.9574	9.9574	470.1242	0.0000	
Residual	54	1.1437	0.0212			
Total	55	11.1011				
	Coefficients	Standard	t Stat	P-value	Lower 95%	Upper 95%
Intercept	-0.6565	0.0621	-10.5723	0.0000	-0.7810	-0.5320
DBH	0.0566	0.0026	21.6823	0.0000	0.0514	0.0618